Thermal Resistance of Airspaces and Fibrous Insulations Bounded by Reflective Surfaces

United States Department of Commerce National Bureau of Standards Building Materials and Structures Report 151

BUILDING MATERIALS AND STRUCTURES REPORTS

On request, the Superintendent of Documents, U. S. Government Printing Office, Washington 25, D. C., will place your name on a special mailing list to receive notices of new reports in this series as soon as they are issued. There will be no charge for receiving such notices.

If 100 copies or more of any report are ordered at one time, a discount of 25 percent is allowed. Send all orders and remittances to the Superintendent of Documents, U. S. Government Printing Office, Washington 25, D. C.

The following publications in this series are available by purchase from the Superintendent of Documents at the prices indicated:

BMS1	Research on Building Materials and Structures for Use in Low-Cost Housing	
BMS2	Methods of Determining the Structural Properties of Low-Cost House Constructions	
BWS3	Suitability of Fiber Insulating Lath as a Plaster Base	*
BM84	Accelerated Aging of Floer Building Boards	10¢
DMOG	Structural Properties of Six Masonry Wall Constructions	25¢
DIVIOU	Survey of Mooning Waterials in the Solutieastern States de angeletet	
DIVIDI	Water remiestority of interesting the second for Comparison Protection of Steel	1 21
BMS9	Structural Properties of the Insulated Steel Construction Co.'s "Frameless-Steel"	roć
	Constructions for Walls, Partitions, Floers, and Roofs	
BMS10	Structural Properties of One of the "Keystone Beam Steel Floor" Constructions Sponsored by the H. H. Robertson Co	10¢
BMS11	structural Properties of the Curren Fabrihome Corporation's "Fabrihome" Construc-	104
BMS12	Structural Properties of "Steelox" Constructions for Walls, Partitions, Floors, and	40p
	Roofs Sponsored by Steel Buildings, Inc.	15¢
BMS13	Properties of Some Fiber Building Boards of Current Manufacture	
BMS14	Indentation and Recovery of Low-Cost Floor Coverings	
BMS15	Structural Properties of "Wheeling Long-Span Steel Floor" Construction Sponsored by the Wheeling Corrugating Co	10¢
BMS16	Structural Properties of a "Tilecrete" Floor Construction Sponsored by Tilecrete	10é
BMS17	Sound Insulation of Wall and Floor Constructions	+
BMS18	Structural Properties of "Pre-fab" Constructions for Walls, Partitions, and Floors	
	Sponsored by Harnischfeger Corporation	10¢
BMS19	Preparation and Revision of Building Codes.	Ţ
BMS20	Structural Properties of "Twachtman" Construction for Walls and Floors Sponsored	
macion	by Connecticut Pre-Cast Buildings Corporation	10¢
BMS21	Structural Properties of a Concrete-Block Cavity-Wall Construction Sponsored by the	
BMS22	Structural Properties of "Dun-Ti-Stone" Wall Construction Sponsored by the W. E.	
BMS23	Structural Properties of a Brick Cavity-Wall Construction Sponsored by the Brick	
DIVIDIA	Wanuracturers Association of New York, Inc	
BMS24	Structural properties of a hemiorced-brick wall construction and a brick-the Cavity-	
DBARDOR	Wan Construction of Sponsored by the Structural Casy Frontiers instituted as	
DIATOR	Structural i toperties of Conventional wood-traine Constructions for wais, i artitions,	254
BMS26	Structural Properties of "Nelson Pre-Cast Congrete Foundation" Wall Construction	μ
LE LILLO MO	Sponsored by the Nelson Cement Stone Co., Inc.	
BMS27	Structural Properties of "Bender Steel Home" Wall Construction Sponsored by the	
	Bender Body Co	10¢
BMS28	Backflow Prevention in Over-Rim Water Supplies	**
BMS29	Survey of Rooling Materials in the Northeastern States	
BW230	Structural Properties of a Wood-Frame Wall Construction Sponsored by the Houglas	
BMS31	Structural Properties of "Insulite" Wall and "Insulite" Partition Constructions Spon- sored by The Insulite Co.	
BMS32	Structural Properties of Two Brick-Concrete-Block Wall Constructions and a Con- crete-Block Wall Construction Sponsored by the National Concrete Masonry Association	
BMS22	Plastic Calking Materials	
BMS34	Performance Test of Floor Coverings for Use in Low-Cost Housing: Part 1	15é
BMS35	Stability of Sheathing Papers as Determined by Accelerated Aging	*
BMS36	Structural Properties of Wood-Frame Wall, Partition, Floor, and Roof Constructions	
BMS37	Structural Properties of "Palisade Homes" Constructions for Walls, Partitions, and	
	Floors Sponsored by Palisade Homes	
*Out of a	rint. iSuperseded by BMS144. iSuperseded by BMS116.	

[List continued on cover page m]

DEU 3

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE • Sinclair Weeks, Secretary NATIONAL BUREAU OF STANDARDS • A. V. Astin, Director

Thermal Resistance of Airspaces and Fibrous Insulations Bounded by Reflective Surfaces

H. E. Robinson, L. A. Cosgrove, and F. J. Powell



Building Materials and Structures Report 151

Issued November 14, 1957

Contents

Page

1.	Introduction	1
2.	Apparatus and test procedure	1
3.	Test panels and insulation	3
4.	Method of presenting results	7
	4.1. Definition of symbols	7
	4.2. Computation of results	7
5.	Results and discussion	8
	5.1. Panels insulated only with aluminum-foil membranes	8
	a. Effect of moisture condensation	8
	b. Effect of air circulation between tandem airspaces through holes in the	
	dividing aluminum-foil membrane	10
	c. Effect of nonuniformity of thickness on the thermal resistance of air-	
	spaces	10
	d. Effect of minute perforations in a foil membrane forming tandem air-	
	spaces, and some results indicating an effect due to radiation from	
	the wood framing	11
	5.2. Panels insulated with fibrous insulations in combination with reflective	
	surfaces	13
	a. Semirigid mineral-wool board insulation without and with reflective	
	surfaces	13
	b. Flexible lightweight 1¼-in. mineral-wool blanket with aluminum-foil	
	membrane on warm side—four methods of installation	15
	c. Commercial 2-in. mineral-wool blanket, foil-enclosed and kraft-en-	
~	closed	16
6.	Summary of results	18
7.	Appendix	20
	7.1. Method of calculating airspace conductances	20
	a. Radiation coefficient	20
	b. Coefficient for combined convection and conduction	21
	7.2. Range of experimental conditions at which convection-conduction coeffi-	00
	cients were determined	22

11

Thermal Resistance of Airspaces and Fibrous Insulations Bounded by **Reflective Surfaces**

H. E. Robinson, L. A. Cosgrove,¹ and F. J. Powell

Observed insulating values are presented for 28 test panels, of which 23 were insulated with reflective membranes used alone or in combination with fibrous insulations. The panels were tested at five different orientations corresponding to use as walls, ceilings, or The observed insulating values of panels are compared with calculated values based floors. on a method and data developed in previous work at the National Bureau of Standards, and summarized in an appendix to this report. Observed values for panels agreed within 10 percent, in most cases, with calculated values. Departures of observed from calculated values are attributed to such factors as nonuniformity of airspace thickness, moisture condensation on reflective surfaces, air circulation between tandem airspaces, and effects due to local high conductance at edges of insulations or radiation from framing members.

1. Introduction

With the publication in 1954 of Housing Research Paper 32, The Thermal Insulating Value of Airspaces,² based on measurements made at the National Bureau of Standards, a method and essential data became available for calculating the thermal conductance of airspaces of uniform thickness for various conditions. It was shown that the total heat-transfer coefficient of an airspace could be separated into two additive coefficients, one a coefficient for heat transfer by radiation which could be calculated with adequate accuracy by a relatively simple method, and the other a coefficient for heat transfer by convection and conduction combined. Experimental values for the convection-conduction coefficient for airspaces of uniform thickness were given as a function of orientation, direction of heat flow, thickness, temperature difference, and mean temperature.

The method of calculation, and the necessary data, are summarized in the appendix. These data were obtained by measurements made on panels containing one airspace or two tandem airspaces of uniform thickness and no other insulating materials. The derived coefficients of heat transfer by convection and conduction combined represent experimental values for airspaces of an exemplary or model type, characterized by smooth, flat, parallel surfaces relatively uniform in temperature.

The insulating values of airspaces with one or more highly reflective surfaces were found in the previous work to be of such magnitude that it appeared the insulating effect of installations of fibrous insulations of blanket, batt, or board form with adjoining airspaces could be very considerably augmented by making their surfaces highly reflective, especially for cases of downward heat

¹ Aluminum Company of America. ² U. S. Government Printing Office, Washington 25, D. C. (1954).

flow. However, it was not known how much the insulating value of an airspace formed in this way in combination with fibrous insulations might depart from that of the exemplary type of airspace, as a result of possible changes in the convective coefficient of the airspace due to nonuniformity of airspace thickness, local variations in the thickness or conductance of the fibrous insulation, especially near framing members, or other factors.

In order to investigate these and similar matters. a research program was undertaken at the National Bureau of Standards with the financial assistance of Aluminum Company of America, which also made available for the program the services of one of the authors.

The major objectives of the program were (a) to determine the applicability of the data given in the appendix for calculating the insulating effect of combinations of reflective and fibrous insulation, (b) to ascertain experimentally the insulating values of particular reflective and fibrous insulation combinations installed in particular ways, and (c) to investigate in some measure the effects on the insulating value of airspaces of condensation of moisture on reflective surfaces, circulation of air between spaces through holes in the dividing membrane or material, and of nonuniformity of airspace thickness. The complete results of the program and discussions of them are given.

2. Apparatus and Test Procedure

The heat-transfer measurements were made on test panels in the rotatable guarded hot box apparatus at the National Bureau of Standards. The apparatus, designed for panels $5\frac{1}{2}$ by 8 ft in area, up to 1 ft thick, was mounted on horizontal trunnions, which allowed the position of the plane of the panel to be rotated to any angle up to 90° from the vertical in either direction.



FIGURE. 1. Schematic drawing of rotatable guarded hotbox.

1, Test panel; 2, rubber gaskets; 3, cold box; 4, guard box; 5, metering box; 6, refrigerating coil; 7, electric heaters; 8, air-compound thermocouples; 9, surface-compound thermocouples; 10, air-temperature thermocouples; 11, air-circulating fans; 12, baffles; 13, edge insulation; 14, compression-spring handwheels; 15, heater ducts; 16, meter heat diffuser.

The hot box apparatus conformed substantially to the requirements of ASTM C 236–54T, Method of Test for Thermal Conductance and Transmittance of Built-Up Sections by Means of the Guarded Hot Box (Tentative), except for the additional feature of rotatability on trunnions.

As shown schematically in figure 1, the apparatus consisted of a cold box (3) and a warm, or guard, box (4), between which the test panel (1)was interposed. The two boxes were held together by means of long bolts engaging lugs around the periphery of the joint. The guard box contained a metering box (5), the open face of which was pressed against the face of the panel by four compressing springs (14). The contact between the metering box and the panel was made substantially airtight by the rubber gasket (2), which bounded the centrally located "metering area" of the panel, a rectangle 60 in. long and 32 in. wide, through which heat flow was measured during a test. One-half of the width of the contact surface of the gasket was within the metering area. The remainder of the panel area constituted a "guard," through which heat flow was not measured, but which protected the metering area against lateral heat flow. Insulation (13) was placed at the edges of the panel to further reduce lateral heat flow.

During measurements, the metering box was held at the selected temperature by means of electric heaters (7) controlled by a sensitive thermistor in the box. The guard-box temperature was automatically made to approximate that of the metering box by the use of a compound thermocouple (8) consisting of 10 differential thermocouples in series, the junctions of each pair being located opposite each other, 1 in. from the inside and outside surfaces of the metering box. The emf from the compound thermocouple (8) actuated a relay that controlled the heat input to the guard box as required. The cold box was held at the desired lower temperature by means of a refrigerating evaporator coil (6) and a small electric heater (7) controlled by a thermistor in the box. The air in each box was circulated continuously by fans (11). In the metering and cold boxes, the circulated air was constrained by baffles (12) to pass downward and upward, respectively, along the surface of the panel. The direction of airflow on each side was the same as would result from natural convection at the panel faces. The average air velocity in the metering-box baffle space was about 40 ft/min, and in the cold-box baffle space was about 90 ft/min. Air temperatures in the baffle spaces and at other locations in the boxes were measured by means of thermocouples (10), as indicated. These thermocouples, and all others used in these tests, were made with No. 30 AWG copper and constantan wires.

All electrical input to the heaters, fan, and other devices in the metering box was measured by means of a calibrated watthour meter readable to 1 whr. Under steady temperature conditions, with the guard-box temperature maintained so that there was no average temperature difference and thus no heat transfer through the meteringbox walls, all of the heat supplied to the metering box was transmitted to the cold box, through the known metering area (13.33 ft^2) of the panel. The average rate of heat flow per square foot of metering area could thus be determined.

To be able to correct for any actual small heat transfer between the metering box and the surrounding guard box, a compound thermocouple (9) was used, consisting of 10 series-connected differential thermocouples with the junctions of each pair cemented opposite each other in grooves in the surfaces of the metering box. The positions of the pairs were similar to those of the compound thermocouple (8) used to control the heat input to the guard box. It was determined by preliminary calibration measurements and by observations during the tests that the heat flow between the metering and guard boxes was less than 2.8 Btu/hr, or 0.21 (Btu/hr) per square foot of panel metering area for most tests. Although this was only a small percentage of the total heat input, the observed heat input for each test was corrected for such transfer.

The test observations used in computing results were made only after steady temperature conditions had been attained. The duration of the steady-state test period was in most cases more than 20 hr, and in only two cases less than 14 hr. All thermocouples were read by means of a manually operated potentiometer with which temperature changes of less than 0.05 deg F were detectable. The steadiness of temperatures for more than 95 percent of the tests was such that average panel surface temperatures, as indicated by 10 thermocouples on each face, did not vary more than 0.3 deg F during the test period.

The average conductance of the panel was calculated from the average net heat flow into the panel per square foot of metering area and the average temperature difference between the panel faces. Since the metering area included some of the wood framing around the test airspaces of the panels, a small adjustment was made to allow for the effect of the heat conduction through the wood framing. The adjusted conductance thus obtained represented the average experimental thermal conductance, C, of the panel space including all installed insulation. In most tests, thermocouples were placed on the dividing membrane, or on the warm and cold surfaces of fibrous insulating blankets, for measurement of surface temperatures with which the conductance of tandem components could be determined.

3. Test Panels and Insulation

The thermal conductances (and resistances) of 28 different test panels were determined by using three test-panel frames, A, B, and C in figure 2. The panel frames were symmetrical about both center lines. Frames A and C were constructed from nominal 2- by 4-in. and 2- by 8-in. clear fir, respectively. Frame B was formed from A yb the addition of the center stud.

The metering area was the 32- by 60-in. rectangle centered on the panel. This included half of the wood bounding the test space and the center stud, which totaled about 5, 9, and 12 percent of the test area for panels A, B, and C, respectively. The remainder of the panel constituted a guard area, which was insulated in a manner similar to the test area in all possible respects.

The faces of the panels were made of 19 or 21 gage galvanized sheet steel, painted on both surfaces with flat white paint having an estimated average emittance of 0.90. On both faces of the panels, the sheet covering the metering area was separated by a $\frac{1}{2}$ -in. gap from the sheets over the guard airspaces to reduce lateral heat conduction into or out of the metering area. To seal the airspaces, the face sheets were screwed to the frames over $\frac{1}{16}$ -in. felt strips glued to the wood.

The temperatures of the sheet-metal faces were measured with thermocouples soldered to the outer surface of the sheet covering the metering area at 10 positions on each face, located as shown in F of figure 2. The thermocouple leads were cemented to the face of the sheet until they reached a takeoff point at midlength of the sheet. Both surfaces of each sheet were painted white after the thermocouples were attached.

Table 1 and figures 2 and 3 give particulars as to the dimensions, configurations, etc., of the panels and insulations tested. The positioning of membrane or blanket forms of insulation and the resultant airspaces are indicated by the sections A-A shown in figure 3. The details of attaching the various insulations to the wood framing are shown schematically in the circles of figure 3, referred to in table 1. The temperatures of the membrane or blanket surfaces were measured with thermocouples attached, in most cases with aluminum-foil tape, in accordance with one of the five major schemes shown as D, E, F, G, and H of figure 2. In some cases, additional temperatures on the horizontal center line of the metering area were measured with thermocouples placed on the foil membrane or blanket surfaces, as shown in sections I and K, and in circles W, X, and Y of figure 3.

The total emittances of the surfaces bounding the airspaces were determined, when feasible, by separate measurements made on samples of the materials, most of which were taken from the panels after completion of the test.



FIGURE 2. Test-panel frames and insulation thermocouple arrangements.

		1 A	BLE I. I	articulars	oj test pa	nets				
Panel	Test-panel frame,	Insulation cross sec- tion A-A,	Installation details,	Insulation t arrang	hermocouple ement	Notes	Radiation factor (E)	interchange of airspaces	Number of panel orien- tations	Number of tests
	figure 2	figure 3	figure 3	Figure 2	Figure 3		Warm	Cold	tested	
		A. Aluminu	ım foil (0.001	in.) installed	l as a midspa	ice membrau	e			
1 2 3 10 12	A A B B	I I I K K	S S S T U	D D D	I I K K	a b c	$\begin{array}{c} 0.\ 03 \\ .\ 03 \\ .\ 03 \\ .\ 03 \\ .\ 03 \\ .\ 03 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.\ 03 \\ .\ 03 \\ .\ 03 \\ .\ 03 \\ .\ 03 \\ .\ 03 \end{array}$	4 3 4 5 5	6 3 4 5 5
15 16 21 29	B C C C C	K I I I	U S S	 F	K	d e, f f v	$ \begin{array}{r} .03 \\ .06 \\ .03 \\ .03 \end{array} $. 03 . 06 . 03 . 03	5 5 3	$65 \\ 510 \\ 3$
B. Mir	neral-wool bla	anket (tbickı	ness, 1¼ in.;	density, 0.6 l	b/ft 3) faced (on warm surf	face with alu	minum foil		
4 56 78	B B B B B	M J J L N	V F	E E E	S	g, h g, h, i g, j	0.03	0.82 .82 .82 .82	$\begin{array}{c} 4\\3\\1\\5\\5\end{array}$	$4 \\ 3 \\ 1 \\ 6 \\ 6 \\ 6$
C. Min	eral-wool bla	nket (nomin	al thickness,	2 in.; density	7, 1.5 lb/ft ³)	aluminum-fo	il enclosed 1	(see note k)		
9 11 13 14 22	C C C C C C C	O P P P P	W W W W	G H H F	Z Z Z W	l 1, m 1, n	0.09 .82 .82 .09	$\begin{array}{c} 0.\ 03 \\ .\ 03 \\ .\ 03 \\ .\ 82 \\ .\ 03 \end{array}$	$5 \\ 5 \\ 3 \\ 3 \\ 1$	6 77 33 31
23	C C C C C C C	P Q P P P	W X Y Y Y Y	F F F F	W X Y Y Y	0 	. 09 . 09 . 09 . 09 . 09 . 09	. 03 . 03 . 03 . 03 . 20	5 5 5 3 3 3	6 5 5 3 3 3
D. Mi	neral-wool bl	anket (nomi	nal thickness	s, 2 in.; densi	ty, 1.5 lb/ft 3) kraft-paper	enclosed (see	e note k)		
28	С	Р	W	F		1	0.82	0.86	5	5
E. Mineral-wool ins	sulation boar	d (thickness	, 1½ in.; den	sity, 9 lb/ft ³)	experiments	ally faced wit	h a luminu m	foil in tests	19 and 20	
17 18 19 20	C C C C C	R R R	s s	$egin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \ \mathbf{F} \ \mathbf{F} \ \mathbf{F} \ \mathbf{F} \end{array}$		s j, t j, u	0.82 .82 .03 .03	$ \begin{array}{r} 0.82 \\ .82 \\ .82 \\ .03 \end{array} $	5 5 5 5	6 5 6 7
 a. Panel 2 was panel 1, sun-dr b. Six holes, 0.58 in. sq, cut at c. Dimension A of circle U in d. Dimension A of circle U in e. 0.001-in, aluminum foil perif. No thermocouples on foil o g. Center stud in top and bott h. Like detail of circle V in fig i. Foil surface painted with g j. Foil on surface of fibrous in k. Breather membrane not sea foil tape. 1. Thermocouples shown in c m. Foil on warm surface paint n. Foil on but surfaces paint o. Same as panel 22, but ther p. Foil breather membrane w q. Thermocouples attached to r. Foil breather membrane w g. Theraces of insulating t. Aluminum foil cemented to u. Aluminum foil cemented to v. Kraft-foil laminate perforat 	ied to remov points indic figure 3 equa figure 3 equa forated with r in panel spi tom guard see subation atta uled to wood ircle W in fig ed with gray nocouples sh ith foil remov b inside of br n paper breat board paintto o the warm s o the cold sm ed with 64 h	e accumulate ated by squa ated by squa ated by squa ated by squa ates in these trians (see B .9 cmittance .9	ed moisture, ares in D of fi square incb, tests, of fig. 2) ren d tautly agai in manner s op and bottor ed in these pr emittance. W in figure as between a rane with cc nittance on C white paint o painted board inted board rench.	Notes igure 2. noved in thes inst warm su hown in circl n, except in p anels. 3 reattached rrows in circl llophane tap old side. f 0.9 emittan d of panel 18. of panel 19.	e tests, rface plate, e S in figure anels 24 and e Y in figure e.	3. 26, in which 3.	the ends wer	e sealed to fi	aming with a	luminum

c ,

¹ Vapor barrier membrane of foil laminated to kraft with aspbalt; breatber membrane of kraft-foil laminate perforated with 64 holes per square incb. Foil surfaces were outermost.

SECTIONS A-A





.<u>*</u>

4. Method of Presenting Results

The results of this investigation are presented in terms of thermal resistance (the reciprocal of thermal conductance), the unit of which is deg F per (Btu/hr ft²). Resistances, rather than conductances, are used because they are additive for tandem components, and thus comparisons of resistances indicate directly the relative insulating effects of various components. Further, resistances are the quantities actually used in most computations of the insulating effect of constructions.

The experimentally determined thermal resistances (R) of the test panels and component airspaces and other insulations are listed in tables 2 to 8. Included in the tables are calculated resistances (R') for the temperature conditions that existed experimentally, based on the method and data given in the appendix. The experimental and calculated values of resistance are conveniently compared by taking their ratio R/R'. The differences between the observed and calculated resistances can be obtained from the tabulated values.

For panels containing thick fibrous blankets in addition to airspaces, the temperature differences across the airspaces were often small (10 deg F or less). Small errors in the measured surface temperatures could lead to a quite large percentage error in the temperature difference and therefore in the experimental airspace resistance.

The observed temperatures and temperature drops of the tandem components of a test panel can be deduced from the observed resistances and the tabulated values of panel mean temperature and temperature difference for each test.

4.1. Definition of Symbols

- a = fraction of area of a perforated membrane represented by apertures.
- C=experimentally determined thermal conductance; the time rate of heat flow through a unit area of a panel or panel component (adjusted to exclude the effects of wood framing) from one of its surfaces to the other per unit temperature difference between the two surfaces. Conductances are expressed herein in Btu/hr ft² (deg F).
- C' = calculated thermal conductance; calculated on the basis of the method and data given in the appendix.
- C_t =over-all panel thermal conductance; the value determined from the test data, including the effects of wood framing. e=surface hemispherical total emittance; the
- e=surface hemispherical total emittance; the ratio of the total radiant flux density emitted by a surface as a consequence of its temperature to that emitted by a bla k body at the same temperature.

- E=radiation interchange factor of an airspace; the combined effect of the surface emittances, e, of the boundary surfaces of an airspace, calculated in accordance with eq (3) of the appendix.
- $h_c =$ convection-conduction coefficient; one component of the calculated thermal conductance, C'.
- h_{τ} =linear radiation coefficient; a factor in one component of the calculated thermal conductance, C'.
- l = the thickness of an airspace, inches.
- R=observed thermal resistance; the reciprocal of the experimental thermal conductance, C. Resistances are expressed herein in deg F per (Btu/hr ft ²). R'=calculated thermal resistance; the reciprocal
- R' = calculated thermal resistance; the reciprocal of the calculated thermal conductance, C'.
- R/R' = the ratio of the experimental and calculated resistances of the test panel or any of its components.
 - θ = the temperature difference between the surfaces of a panel or any of its component elements, deg F.

4.2. Computation of Results

An illustration of the method of computation of the experimental resistance (R) and of the callated value (R') is given below. For computational reasons, this illustration is

For computational reasons, this illustration is worked out in terms of thermal conductances, the final results being converted to resistances as shown. The following pertinent experimental data were obtained in test 117 (table 7):

a. Average temperature of the warm surface plate= 79.5° F.

b. Average temperature of the warm insulation surface $= 63.8^{\circ}$ F.

c. Average temperature of the cold insulation surface=13.1° F.

d. Average temperature of the cold surface $plate = -3.5^{\circ} F$.

e. Average power input to metering box= 30.30 w.

f. Heat transfer from metering box to guard box, based on average emf of compound differential thermocouple = 0.79 w.

The adjusted power input (29.51 w), converted to the desired units by the factor 0.2513, was divided by the temperature difference between the panel faces to yield the over-all thermal conductance (C_t) of the panel:

$$C_t = \frac{29.51 \times 0.2513}{79.5 - (-3.5)} = 0.0893 \text{ Btu/hr ft}^2 \text{ (deg F)}.$$

This value includes the effect of heat flow in the wood framing within the metering area according to the equation

$$C_t = C_{\text{wood}} \times \frac{\text{area of wood}}{\text{total area}} + C \times \frac{\text{area of space}}{\text{total area}},$$

where C is the panel conductance adjusted to remove the effects of the wood framing. In this panel, $C_{wood} \times (area of wood/total area)$ equaled 0.0156 and (area of space/total area) equaled 0.883, thus:

$$C = \frac{0.0893 - 0.0156}{0.883} = 0.0835 \text{ Btu/hr ft}^2 \text{ (deg F)'}$$
$$R = 11.98 \text{ deg F per (Btu/hr ft}^2).$$

The resistances (R) of components of the panel were computed by means of the relation $R_{\text{component}}/R_{\text{panel}}=\theta_{\text{component}}/\theta_{\text{panel}}$, where θ is the observed temperature drop across the component or panel. For this test, the resistances of the warm and cold airspaces and the fibrous blanket were 2.27, 2.39, and 7.32, respectively.

The calculated values (R') for the panel and components were computed using the method and data given in the appendix and the pertinent observed data from test 117, as follows:

a. Direction of heat flow-horizontal.

b. Thicknesses of the airspaces—warm, 2 in.; cold, 3½ in.

c. Values of E for the airspaces—warm, 0.09; cold, 0.03.

d. Temperature differences across the airspaces—warm, 15.7 deg F; cold, 16.6 deg F.

e. Mean temperatures of the airspaces—warm, 71.7° F; cold, 4.8° F.

f. Experimental resistance of fibrous blanket=7.32.

The value of θl^3 was 126 for the warm space and 712 for the cold space, for which figure 6 yielded (after division of $(h_c l)_{50}$ by l) values of 0.288 and 0.289 for $(h_c)_{50}$ for the warm and cold airspaces, respectively. These values, adjusted for departure from 50° F mean temperature (using eq (4a), appendix), became 0.282 and 0.302, respectively. The radiation coefficients, Eh_{τ} , were 0.093 and 0.021 (using fig. 5) for the warm and cold airspaces, respectively. Thus the thermal conductances were calculated to be, for the warm airspace,

$$C' = 0.282 + 0.093 = 0.375,$$

 $B' = 2.67$

and for the cold airspace,

$$C' = 0.302 + 0.021 = 0.323,$$

 $R' = 3.10.$

The thermal resistance of a panel space containing a fibrous blanket with tandem adjacent warm and cold airspaces (as in test 117) is the sum of the thermal resistances of the component parts. The thermal resistance of the blanket used in each calculation was the experimentally determined value, in this case 7.32. The calculated resistance of the panel in test 117 was thus

$$R' = 2.67 + 7.32 + 3.10 = 13.09.$$

The experimental values (R) are compared with the calculated values (R') by means of the ratio R/R', which for this test had values of 0.92, 0.85, and 0.77 for the panel and the warm and cold airspaces respectively.

5. Results and Discussion

Because of the diversity of materials investigated and of factors affecting the heat transfer, the experimental results are discussed in several sections in two main divisions: (5.1) panels insulated only with aluminum-foil membranes and (5.2) panels insulated with fibrous insulations in combination with reflective surfaces.

In each of these sections, airspaces are considered that differed in some respects from airspaces of the exemplary, or model, type, on which the data given in the appendix were based. Except for these variables, the construction of the panel and the conditions existing during the measurements were substantially the same as those used in establishing the data on which the calculated resistances are based. Consequently, the differences between the measured and calculated values are in reality the differences between the measured results in two separate experiments, and these differences are the experimentally determined effects of the variable factors, within the precision of the measurements. In each section, when the observed and calculated results differed significantly, a discussion of the differences is presented.

5.1. Panels Insulated Only With Aluminum-Foil Membranes

The data in table 2 are for 3%-in. panels with two tandem airspaces separated by an aluminumfoil membrane at midspace.

a. Effect of Moisture Condensation

The results given in part A of table 2 were obtained with panels 1 and 2, each of which had a continuous membrane (without holes or perforations) at midspace. Although the observed panel resistance values ranged from about 3.5 to about 12, depending on the orientation and direction of heat flow, the values of R/R' for the panels ranged only from 0.86 to 0.98. For the cold airspace, the R/R' values were substantially constant and equal to about 1.03. However, for the warm airspace, the value of R/R' varied with the orientation of the panel, ranging from about 0.87 when the panel was vertical and the heat flow was horizontal,

TABLE 2. Thermal resistance of two tandem airspaces formed by an aluminum-foil membrane at midspace of a 3%-in. panel

Resistances	are expressed	in deg F	' per (Btu/hr ft ²)
-------------	---------------	----------	---------------------------------

				Panel			Warm airspace ^a			Cold airspace		
Test	Direction of heat flow	Mean tempera- ture	Temper- ature dif- fcrence	R	R'	R/R'	R	R'	R/R'	R	R'	R/R'
	1		A, Pan	els 1 and 2,	without h	olcs in mer	nbrane.		•			-
5 10 4 6 1	Down	• F 34.7 34.4 33.6 34.5 34.5 34.6	deg F 77.5 77.1 60.1 69.6 56.5	$11.8 \\ 11.5 \\ 6.30 \\ 6.04 \\ 5.00$	$13.\ 4\\13.\ 3\\7.\ 09\\6.\ 74\\5.\ 25$	0.88 .86 .89 .90 .95	$\begin{array}{c} 4.\ 63\\ 4.\ 55\\ 2.\ 87\\ 2.\ 69\\ 2.\ 35\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.\ 69\\ 6.\ 58\\ 3.\ 68\\ 3.\ 52\\ 2.\ 69 \end{array}$	0. 69 . 69 . 78 . 76 . 87	$7.\ 17 \\ 6.\ 95 \\ 3.\ 43 \\ 3.\ 35 \\ 2.\ 65$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.\ 74 \\ 6.\ 75 \\ 3.\ 41 \\ 3.\ 22 \\ 2.\ 56 \end{array}$	1.06 1.02 1.01 1.04 1.04
7 8 2 9	do. do. 45° up. Up.	$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c} 66.9 \\ 67.4 \\ 55.7 \\ 64.4 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{r} 4.73 \\ 4.68 \\ 4.35 \\ 3.43 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 4.96 \\ 4.99 \\ 4.46 \\ 3.73 \end{array}$.95 .94 .98 .92 .92 .	$\begin{array}{c} 2.23\\ 2.20\\ 2.10\\ 1.59\end{array}$	$2.54 \\ 2.57 \\ 2.27 \\ 1.92$. 88 . 86 . 92 . 83	2.50 2.48 2.25 1.84	$2.42 \\ 2.42 \\ 2.19 \\ 1.81$	$ \begin{array}{c} 1.03 \\ 1.02 \\ 1.03 \\ 1.02 \end{array} $
		B. Panel 3,	with holes	in membra	ane to allov	v air eireula	ation betwe	en spaces	Ь			
14 11 13 12	Down Horizontal 45° up Up	- 34. 4 34. 5 - 34. 8 - 34. 8 - 34. 5	$79.0 \\ 65.5 \\ 65.1 \\ 65.0$	$13. \ 6 \\ 3. \ 99 \\ 3. \ 68 \\ 3. \ 59$	$13. 4 \\ 4.95 \\ 4.26 \\ 3.73$	$1.01 \\ .81 \\ .86 \\ .96$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.\ 40 \\ 1.\ 97 \\ 1.\ 82 \\ 1.\ 87 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.\ 60\\ 2.\ 53\\ 2.\ 15\\ 1.\ 87\end{array}$	$0.97 \\ .78 \\ .85 \\ 1.00$	$7.19 \\ 2.02 \\ 1.86 \\ 1.72$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.83\\ 2.42\\ 2.11\\ 1.86 \end{array}$	1.05 .84 .88 .92

^a For part A, condensed moisture was observed on the membrane on the cold side of this airspace ^b The holes approximated 0.4-in.²/ft width of panel, and were spaced 56.5 in, apart longitudinally.

to 0.69 and 0.83 when the panel was horizontal and the heat flow was down and up, respectively.

The differences between the measured and calculated values of resistance of the panel were entircly due to the differences between the values for the warm airspace. No significant part of these differences can be attributed to uncertainty in the calculated coefficient for combined convection and conduction. There is good evidence that they were due to impairment of the thermal reflectance of the foil surface on the cold side of the warm airspace, as a result of moisture condensation. At the end of the tests of panels 1 and 2, examination showed that water vapor had condensed and caused visible staining of this foil surface near the bottom of the metering section, over about 10 percent of the test area, and moisture was observed on this area when the panels were opened. The other surface of the foil was everywhere unstained.

There is evidence that a film of water a few thousandths of an inch thick has an emittancc, at ordinary temperatures, of 0.9 or greater. On the basis that condensation of moisture on the membrane increased locally the absorption of heat radiated across the warm airspace, it is calculated that the wetting of 4 to 14 percent of the foil area would account for the decrease of the experimental warm-airspace resistance from the calculated values. The observed stained area of the foil was about 10 percent, in fair agreement with the above estimates.

There is reason to believe that the distribution of condensation on the foil changed with orientation. In the vertical position, the foil was cooler near the bottom, for the same average temperature, than it was in the horizontal positions with upward or downward heat flow, chiefly because of the behavior of the convection air currents, and thus condensation would be more likely, and more concentrated, in this orientation. For a horizontal airspace with downward heat flow, moisture on a cool reflective surface would tend to be widely distributed because of local heating of wetted areas due to their increased absorptance for radiant energy.

Since the warm faces of the panels were nearly perfect vapor barriers, the moisture on the foil in these tests must have come chiefly from the wood framing. The wood was in approximate moisture equilibrium with the laboratory atmosphere (average relative humidity about 50 percent) when the panels were closed, and within a few hours the panel was subjected to air temperatures of about 75° F on the warm side and -3° F on the cold side. Normally, there would be a period of many weeks during which the framing in an actual building could dry slowly before the membrane reached a low temperature at which condensation might occur. Of equal or greater importance in this connection is the fact that in an actual building, unless the construction on the warm side of the airspace were practically impervious to the passage of vapor, the vapor pressure inside the building would cause permeation of vapor into the space and continuing condensation on the foil when its temperature was below the dewpoint in the building. The possibility of loss of some of the insulating value of an airspace with a reflective surface on its cold side warrants careful analysis (e. g., by the method given by Woolley³) of the temperatures of the

³ H. W. Woolley, Moisture condensation in building walls, NBS Building Materials and Structures Report BMS63 (1940).

reflective surface under the conditions of use, unless condensation is prevented by the use in such a position of a reflective membrane of low vapor resistance as compared to that of the construction on the warm side of the membrane.

The stains made by condensation on the foil in a period of about 2 weeks were casily visible, but the emittances of the stained areas after drying were found by measurement to be the same as those of unstained areas of the foil (0.03).

b. Effect of Air Circulation Between Tandem Airspaces Through Holes in the Dividing Aluminum-Foil Membrane

Part B of table 2 gives data for a panel (No. 3) in which the effect of air circulation through holes in a midspace aluminum-foil membrane was investigated. The membrane was perforated at each end by a set of three holes, each 0.58 in. square as shown in D of figure 2. The distance between centers of the two sets of holes was 56.5 in. Each set of holes had a total area of 1 in.^2 , thus approximating an average aperture of 0.4-in.²/ft width of panel.

When the panel was horizontal and heat flow was upward or downward, the R/R' ratios showed good agreement between experimental and calculated resistances for the panel, and for each of the airspaces. However, when there was a difference of elevation of the two sets of holes, as was the case when heat flow was either horizontal or 45° upward, the panel and airspace R/R' ratios were decreased by roughly 15 percent as a result of air circulation through the holes.

It appears from these results that the effect of air eirculation through small holes at the ends of a membrane dividing horizontal airspaces was negligible for downward heatflow, and probably small for upward heatflow. However, when the holes had a considerable difference in elevation, there was a reduction of thermal resistance of the airspaces, ranging from 12 to 18 percent for the test conditions (approximately 32 deg F temperature difference across each air space). These results apply, of course, only for air circulation induced solely by the thermal conditions in the interconnected airspaces, and not for air movements induced by external-pressure differences.

c. Effect of Nonuniformity of Thickness on the Thermal Resistance of Airspaces

Table 3 gives results obtained in investigating the effect of nonuniformity of thickness of an airspace on its thermal resistance. The data were obtained with a 3^{*}/₃-in, panel having an aluminumfoil membrane installed between framing members in a plane oblique to the plane of the panel, dividing the panel airspace into two tandem wedge-shaped spaces. The details of the three installations tested are shown in figure 3 (see section K, and circles T and U). The three shapes of the wedge-shaped spaces are indicated

Resistances are expressed in deg F per (Btu/hr ft²)

		Panel									
Test	Direction of heat flow	Mean temper- ature	Temper- ature dif- ference	R	ь <i>R′</i>	R/R'					
	A. Panel 10 (details K and T of fig. 3), $A = \frac{1}{16}$ in.										
$ \begin{array}{c} 46 \\ 45 \\ 42 \\ 43 \\ 44 \\ 44 \\ \end{array} $	Down	$ \circ F 34.1 33.8 34.8 35.0 34.8 $	deg F 74. 1 68. 5 65. 4 64. 7 62. 2	$7.11 \\ 4.64 \\ 3.76 \\ 3.29 \\ 2.92 $	13. 66. 765. 024. 283. 76	0.52 .69 .75 .77 .78					
	B. Panel 12 (details	s K and U	of fig. 3), 🗸	$1 = \frac{1}{2}$ in	•						
59 58 55 56 57	Down	$\begin{array}{r} 34.\ 6\\ 34.\ 5\\ 35.\ 2\\ 35.\ 2\\ 34.\ 9\end{array}$	76.169.367.466.163.3	8, 72 5, 19 4, 22 3, 65 3, 18	$ \begin{array}{c} 13.5\\ 6.72\\ 4.97\\ 4.24\\ 3.74 \end{array} $	0. 65 . 77 . 85 . 86 . 85					
	C. Panel 15 (details K and U of fig. 3), $A=1$ in.										
71 70 69 67 68	Down	34.5 34.0 34.3 51.4 54.7	76. 6 69. 0 67. 5 67. 0 59. 8	$10, 2 \\ 5, 50 \\ 4, 31 \\ 3, 74 \\ 3, 34$	$13.5 \\ 6.72 \\ 4.97 \\ 4.27 \\ 3.84$	0.76 .82 .87 .88 .87					

^a For each panel, the thickness of each wedge-shaped space is given at its narrow edge by A, and at its thick edge by $(33_{2}^{*}-A)$. ^b The resistance R' is given for two tandem airspaces, each of uniform $1^{11}M_{2}$ -in. thickness, and with $E_{w}=E_{c}=0.03$.

by the thickness of each space at its narrowest edge (A), and that at its thickest edge $(3\frac{3}{6}-A)$ near the opposite longitudinal framing member. The distance between the framing members was 14 $\frac{3}{6}$ in. The values of R' in table 3 were based on two tandem airspaces of uniform 1^{11} /₁₆-in. thickness, assuming $E_w = E_c = 0.03$.

The results in table 3 show by the R/R' ratios that the resistance of the panel decreased as the dimension A decreased (i. e., as the nonuniformity of airspace thickness increased) for all directions of heatflow. This is also shown in figure 4, in which the average observed thermal resistance per space is plotted versus the space thicknesses at the narrow and thick edges. The points plotted at an edge thickness equal to $1^{11}/_{16}$ in. give the value of R' for a space of uniform thickness equal to half that of the panel space.

Figure 4 shows further that the effect of nonuniformity of thickness increased, in both absolute and relative reductions of resistance, as the thermal resistance, R', for a uniform airspace increased in accordance with orientation and direction of heatflow. The wedge shape of these spaces caused a lateral temperature gradient in the foil membrane, which promoted greater convection in each airspace than would have existed in a uniform airspace with little lateral temperature gradient in the foil. Since the thermal resistance of an airspace with highly reflective surfaces chiefly depends on the convective activity in the



FIGURE 4. Average thermal resistance of a wedge-shaped airspace 14% in. wide, versus thicknesses at edges, for five directions of heat flow.

•, observed; \bigcirc , calculated for a space of uniform 1¹ $/_{16}$ -in. thickness with $E_w = E_c = 0.03$.

space, those spaces in which convection is normally small (i. e., those of high resistance, such as horizontal spaces with heatflow downward) are most affected by the augmentation of convection due to nonuniform temperatures at a boundary of the airspace.

It is evident that uniformity of airspace thickness and surface temperatures is of major importance in realizing maximal thermal resistance for horizontal airspaces with heatflow downward, but is of much less importance for the same application with heatflow upward, or for other orientations.

d. Effect of Minute Perforations in a Foil Membrane Forming Tandem Airspaces, and Some Results Indicating An Effect Due to Radiation From the Wood Framing

The results in table 4 are for two tandem 3.8-in. airspaces formed in a 7%-in. panel by means of a membrane at midspace of the panel.

For part A, the membrane was a specially prepared 0.001-in. aluminum foil perforated with 64 minute holes per square inch. The objective was to determine the effect of the perforations.

With a perforated highly reflective membrane at midspace, there is, in addition to the heat transfer across each airspace with an unperforated membrane, a further heat transfer due to radiation from the warm face of the panel through the apertures to the cold face. In effect, this is a transfer of heat between the highly emissive panel faces in parallel with the normal transfer calculated by the procedure given in the appendix, because the radiant energy entering an aperture in the membrane is almost wholly absorbed by the cold-side face of the panel beyond, due to its high absorptance and the high reflectance of the foil membrane on the warm side of the cold airspace. The fraction of the incident radiant energy that passes through the apertures and is absorbed by the cold face of the panel is therefore approximately equal to a_{i} the fraction of the membrane area represented by the apertures, if a is small. The corresponding heat transfer, per square foot of panel arca, is equal to θ (ah_r), where θ is the temperature difference from face to face of the panel, and h_{τ} is the linear coefficient for radiation (see eq. (2), appendix) at the mean of the temperatures of the panel faces.

The total calculated heat transfer per square foot of panel (q') is closely the sum of the above quantity and that calculated by using the method given in the appendix, or

$$q' = \theta(ah_r) + \frac{\theta}{2R'},$$

where R' is the average of the individual calculated thermal resistances of the two airspaces.

The experimental panel resistance, R, is computed as θ/q , where q is the observed heatflow rate per square foot of panel. Conforming to this, the calculated panel resistance, R'_p , is given, with the aid of the equation above, by

$$R'_{p} = \frac{\theta}{q'} = \frac{2R'}{1 + 2R'ah_{r}} = \frac{2}{1/R' + 2ah_{r}}$$

The denominator of the last fraction is equivalent to $C'+2ah_r$, or approximately, using eq (1) of the appendix, to $h_c+(E+2a)h_r$, where h_c and h_r are average values for the two airspaces. Thus, in effect, the perforations increase the ordinary radiation interchange factor, E, for each airspace (see eq (3), appendix) by an amount approximately equal to 2a, for the case of tandem airspaces made reflective by an intermediate perforated highly reflective membrane.

The perforations in the foil membrane of part A were made in effect with a punch against a resilient backing. Microscopic examination showed that indentations were formed, about 0.025 in. sq at the top, tapering to ruptures or tears at the bottom, yielding apertures of irregular shape. Measurements on perforations indicated that the area of the apertures, viewed perpendicular to the membrane, ranged from about 24 to 56 percent of the indented area. Assuming an average value of 40 percent, it was estimated that the area of apertures in the membrane was approximately 1.6 percent of the membrane area.

For the membrane of part A, E was taken as equal to the value ascertained for bright foil (0.03),

				Panel			w	arm airspa	acc	Cold airspace		
Test	Direction of heat flow	Mcan tempera- ture	Temper- aturc dif- fcrence	R	R'	R/R'	R	R'	R/R'	R	R'	R/R'
	·	A. 1	Panel 16, pe	erforated fo	il membra:	ne ($E_w = E$	e=0.062 vir	tual)			,	
74 73 72 75 76	Down 45° down Horizontal 45° np Up	$\circ F$ 35.0 35.1 34.4 34.6 34.2	deg F 82.2 70.7 67.3 66.8 65.2	$15.0 \\ 6.10 \\ 4.65 \\ 4.01 \\ 3.61$	15.5 6.26 4.89 4.18 3.90	0. 97 . 97 . 95 . 96 . 93		$7.34 \\ 3.12 \\ 2.45 \\ 2.10 \\ 1.96$			$8.11 \\ 3.14 \\ 2.44 \\ 2.08 \\ 1.94$	
		В	. Panel 21,	nonperfora	ated foil mo	embranc (1	$E_w = E_c = 0.0$	03)				<u>.</u>
103. 104 105 106 107	Down 45° down Horizontal 45° up Up	$\begin{array}{c} 34.8 \\ 35.2 \\ 35.5 \\ 36.0 \\ 35.7 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 82.\ 4\\ 71.\ 2\\ 68.\ 7\\ 67.\ 3\\ 66.\ 2\end{array}$	$14.9 \\ 5.91 \\ 4.62 \\ 3.94 \\ 3.59$	19. 46. 845. 214. 424. 10	$0.77 \\ .86 \\ .89 \\ .89 \\ .89 \\ .88$		9.433.442.632.232.07			$10.0 \\ 3.40 \\ 2.58 \\ 2.19 \\ 2.03$	
		С	. Panel 21,	nonperfora	ated foil me	embrane (1	$E_w = E_e = 0.0$	03)				
109 110 111 112 113	Down	$\begin{array}{c} 66.\ 4\\ 66.\ 2\\ 64.\ 3\\ 63.\ 6\\ 63.\ 4\end{array}$	133. 2117. 7109. 2106. 2103. 2	$9. 64 \\ 4. 48 \\ 3. 80 \\ 3. 40 \\ 3. 08$	$17.\ 7 \\ 5.\ 98 \\ 4.\ 67 \\ 3.\ 96 \\ 3.\ 71$	$ \begin{array}{r} 0.54 \\ .75 \\ .81 \\ .86 \\ .83 \end{array} $		8. 82 3. 03 2. 37 2. 01 1. 89			$\begin{array}{c} 8.83\\ 2.95\\ 2.30\\ 1.95\\ 1.82\end{array}$	
	D	. Panel 29	, perforated	1 foil–kraft	paper lam	inate $a(E_w$	$=E_{e}=0.03)$					
151 152 153 154 b	Down Horizontal Up Horizontal	$\begin{array}{r} 49.\ 2\\ 50.\ 4\\ 46.\ 3\\ 49.\ 6\end{array}$	$102.3 \\ 84.9 \\ 75.8 \\ 86.4$	$14.4 \\ 4.50 \\ 3.70 \\ 4.55$	$18.3 \\ 5.04 \\ 3.96 \\ 4.97$	$0.79\\.89\\.93\\.92$	$ \begin{array}{r} 6.21 \\ 2.24 \\ 1.74 \end{array} $	9. 21 2. 57 2. 03 2. 51	0.67 .87 .86	8.20 2.26 1.96	9. 12 2. 47 1. 93 2. 46	0.90 .91 1.02

TABLE 4. Thermal resistance of a 75%-in. panel with a perforated or nonperforated membrane in midspace Resistances are expressed in deg F per (Btu/hr ft ²)

a Kraft-paper side faced warm airspace, and foil side faced cold airspace. Warm side of warm airspace was surfaced with aluminum foil.
 b Duplicate of test 152; no thermocouples on membrane.

and a was approximately 0.016; thus, the virtual radiation interchange factor for each of the airspaces was about 0.062. The values of R' in part A, for each space and for the panel, were calculated by using this value of the factor.

Measurements of the emittance of the perforated foil membrane were also made with a radiometer. For similar unperforated foil, an emittance of 0.028 was obtained; for the perforated foil, the emittance was 0.034 when it was applied to a convex tarnished brass surface, and 0.040 when the brass was painted to have a measured emittance of 0.94. For the last observation, the measured emittance (0.040) should be equal to 0.028 (1-a)+0.94a, whence a is calculated as equal to 0.013. This is consistent with the estimate obtained from the microscopic examination.

The values of R/R' for the panel in part A approximate 0.96. Since the membrane temperature was not measured in these tests, values of R for each space could not be determined. The reduction in panel resistance due to the increase of E_w and E_c for panel 16 from a value of 0.03 to a value of 0.062 as a result of radiation through the membrane perforations is indicated by comparison of corresponding values of R' for panels 16 and 21.

Air circulation through the perforations of the membrane appears to have had little effect on resistance, even though the perforated area totaled about 27 in.² in the 1,678 in.² of membrane in the test areas of the panel. If it occurred, its effect would be greatest when the panel was vertical (test 72) and least when the panel was horizontal and heatflow was downward (test 74), as shown by the results in part B of table 2. The corresponding R/R' ratios for the panel were 0.95 and 0.97, respectively, indicating that there was substantially no air circulation effect, within the precision of the results.

The tests in part B of table 4 were made with an unperforated foil membrane in the same panel frame for comparison with the perforated membrane. The values of R for the panel in part B agreed with the corresponding values in part A within about 1 percent. Because there were no perforations in the membrane of part B, and because the test temperatures were so closely matched as to obviate differences in convection from that cause, the close agreement of the results of parts A and B suggested that some additional heat transfer occurred in the tests of part B. Upon analysis, it was found that the values of R^{7} for the panel in part B would agree substantially with the observed values of R for all the directions of heat flow, if E_{w} had values between 0.13 and 0.17, instead of 0.03, as assumed in cal-culating the values of R' in part B. When new values of R' for part B were calculated on the ' assumption that $E_w = 0.15$ and $E_c = 0.03$, the values of the ratio R/R' in part B became, in order, 1.04, 1.00, 1.00, 0.99, 0.97. The fact that this one assumption holds reasonably well for all five directions of heatflow makes it appear that the reflectance of the foil on the cold side of the warm airspace was reduced by condensation (as in the tests of part A of table 2).

The tests in part C of table 4 were made with the same panel and membrane as those of part B, but with considerably increased warm-side temperatures and panel temperature differences. The values of observed panel resistance were decreased more than would be expected for the greater temperature differences and mean temperatures, especially for the case of downward heat flow when the panel was horizontal. Analysis of the results of part C along the lines used for part B indicates inferred values of E_w between 0.2 and 0.3 for all of the tests except that for downward heat flow. In the latter case, the inferred value of E_w is about 0.8, corresponding to a reduction of the reflectance of the foil facing the warm airspace to a value of about 0.1. It is probable that due to the higher warm-side temperatures used in these tests, condensation on the foil surface was greater in the tests of part C than in those of part B. Unfortunately, membrane temperatures were not measured in tests 103 to 113, and consequently comparisons of warm and cold airspace performance could not be made to examine the hypothesis of condensation on the reflective surface of the warm airspace.

Examination of the foil membrane after test 113 showed no evidence of staining, although staples at the bottom of the test area had rusted considerably, showing that moisture had been present. The absence of staining is not conclusive, because foil known to have experienced condensation has later been found to be unmarked by it.

The panel of part D of table 4 was prepared in order to conduct some tests with a midspace membrane and with thick reflective airspaces without effects due to condensation on the reflective surfaces. The membrane was a laminate of kraft paper with 0.00035-in. aluminum foil on the side facing the cold airspace. The warm airspace was made reflective by means of perforated aluminum foil cemented to the inner surface of the warm face of the panel. The laminated membrane was perforated with 64 holes per square inch; microscopic examination indicated the actual apertures in the foil totaled 0.1 to 0.2 percent of the area, and that in the majority of cases the kraft-paper backing was not actually perforated. Condensation could not materially affect the value of the radiation interchange factor, E, for each space, because this was controlled by the low emittance of the reflective warm side of each space.

The values of R/R' in part D, for panel 29, and for each airspace, especially the warmer space, are enough lower than unity to warrant further consideration. Test 154, which was a repeat of test 152 with a new membrane installed, confirmed the approximate reproducibility of the results with this panel. Further, the values of R/R' in part D are in general lower than those for panel 16 in part A, which had the same geometry and which also could not have been subject to condensation on the reflective surfaces.

A possible explanation is that the impaired performance of panel 29 was due to radiation from the sides of the framing members. In both panels, the area of wood framing members exposed to each test airspace was about 3.8 ft^2 , and the membrane area was about 5.8 ft^2 ; the emittance of the wood framing was on the order of 0.9. In the case of panel 29, radiation from the wood framing would be largely absorbed by the highly absorptive kraft surface of the membrane on the cold side of the warm airspace; in panel 16, the membrane surface was highly reflective, and little of the incident radiant energy would be absorbed. Thus, other things being the same, the resistance of the warm airspace of panel 29 would be less than that of panel 16 because of absorption of the radiation from the framing. The cold airspaces of both panels were alike in this regard, but consideration of probable temperature gradients in the wood framing indicates that the effect would be materially reduced in the colder of two tandem airspaces, as the results in part D also indicate. Assuming that it was responsible for the difference between the calculated and observed resistances of the warm airspace in test 151, the effect was evaluated from those results and applied as a correction to the calculated resistances for tests 152 and 153, which then agreed within a small percentage with the observed values for these tests.

The results of the tests in part D thus possibly indicate that radiation from framing may appreciably reduce the thermal resistance of a thick reflective airspace when the colder side of the airspace is not the reflective surface. It was not feasible to investigate this effect further experimentally in this program, although it may have a bearing upon the most effective use of reflective surfaces in airspaces of considerable thickness. It is probable that the effect would be at least proportionately less for airspaces of lesser thickness.

5.2. Panels Insulated With Fibrous Insulations in Combination With Reflective Surfaces

a. Semirigid Mineral-Wool Board Insulation Without and With Reflective Surfaces

The data of table 5 are for a test panel containing a semirigid mineral-wool-board insulation, $1\frac{1}{2}$ in. thick, installed to form a 2-in. warm airspace and a 4-in. cold airspace. The board had a density of about 9 lb/ft³, and had a thermal conductivity of 0.241 Btu/hr ft² (deg F/in.) at 55.8° F and of 0.249 at 72.8° F as measured by the guarded hotplate method (ASTM C177-45). The hotplate

 TABLE 5. Thermal resistance of a 7%-in. panel with a 1½-in. semirigid mineral-wool-board insulation in approximate midspace without and with reflective aluminum-foil surfaces

Test	Direction of			Panel			W	arm airspa 2 in.	ce,	C	old airspac 4 in.	c,	Board, 1.5 in,
	heat flow	Mean tempera- ture	Temper- ature difference	R	R'	R/R'	R	R'	R/R'	R	R'	R/R'	R
			А. Ра	unel 17, boa	rd installe	d as receive	ed ($E_w = E_d$	=0.82 estir	nated)	, ,			
78 79 80 81 82	Down 45° down Horizontal 45° up. Up	° F 43.3 43.4 43.7 43.7 43.8	deg F 88.7 86.7 86.1 87.6 89.6	$9,03 \\ 7,83 \\ 7,05 \\ 7,36 \\ 7,98$	$\begin{array}{c} 8,81\\ 7,85\\ 7,16\\ 7,42\\ 8,07\end{array}$	$1.02 \\ 1.00 \\ .98 \\ .99 \\ .99 \\ .99$	1.07.94.82.82.77	1.00 .94 .88 .84 .81	$1.07 \\ 1.00 \\ .93 \\ .98 \\ .95$	$ \begin{array}{r} 1.72 \\ 1.26 \\ 1.12 \\ 1.08 \\ 1.04 \end{array} $	1, 57 1, 28 1, 17 1, 12 1, 09	$1.10 \\ .99 \\ .96 \\ .96 \\ .95$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.\ 24\\ 5.\ 63\\ 5.\ 11\\ 5.\ 46\\ 6.\ 17\end{array}$
		E	3. Panel 18,	both surfa	ices of boar	d painted v	white (E_w =	= <i>E</i> _c =0.82 e	estimated)				
84 85 86 87 88	Down 45° down Horizontal 45° up Up	$\begin{array}{c c} 43. \ 2\\ 43. \ 4\\ 43. \ 6\\ 43. \ 6\\ 43. \ 6\\ 43. \ 6\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 88.\ 4\\ 88.\ 0\\ 88.\ 1\\ 88.\ 5\\ 89.\ 1\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 9,00\\ 8,33\\ 8,02\\ 7,85\\ 7,79\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 8.\ 71 \\ 8.\ 23 \\ 7.\ 98 \\ 7.\ 81 \\ 7.\ 87 \end{array}$	$1.03 \\ 1.01 \\ 1.01 \\ 1.01 \\ 1.01 \\ .99$	$1.09 \\ .97 \\ .88 \\ .86 \\ .79$	$1.01 \\ .94 \\ .88 \\ .84 \\ .81$	$1.08 \\ 1.03 \\ 1.00 \\ 1.02 \\ .98$	$ \begin{array}{c} 1. 77 \\ 1. 35 \\ 1. 22 \\ 1. 14 \\ 1. 03 \end{array} $	$ \begin{array}{r} 1.56 \\ 1.28 \\ 1.18 \\ 1.12 \\ 1.09 \\ \end{array} $	$1.\ 13\\1.\ 05\\1.\ 03\\1.\ 02\\.\ 95$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.\ 14\\ 6.\ 01\\ 5.\ 92\\ 5.\ 85\\ 5.\ 97\end{array}$
	(C. Panel 1	ə, aluminur	n foil ceme	nted on bo	ard, warm	surface on	ly $(E_w=0.0)$	03; $E_c = 0.8$	2 estimated)		
90 91 92 93 94	Down 45° down Horizontal 45° up Up	$ \begin{array}{r} 44.8 \\ 44.6 \\ 44.8 \\ 44.6 \\ 44.5 \\ \end{array} $	94.591.691.291.391.1	$13.8 \\ 10.7 \\ 9.84 \\ 9.31 \\ 8.90$	$14.9 \\ 10.8 \\ 9.85 \\ 9.35 \\ 8.89$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.\ 93 \\ .\ 99 \\ 1.\ 00 \\ 1.\ 00 \\ 1.\ 00 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.\ 09\\ 3.\ 42\\ 2.\ 75\\ 2.\ 41\\ 2.\ 25 \end{array}$	$7. \ 34 \\ 3. \ 52 \\ 2. \ 77 \\ 2. \ 43 \\ 2. \ 14$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.83 \\ .97 \\ .99 \\ .99 \\ .99 \\ 1.05 \end{array}$	$1.76 \\ 1.35 \\ 1.21 \\ 1.13 \\ 1.01$	$1.62 \\ 1.31 \\ 1.20 \\ 1.15 \\ 1.11$	$ \begin{array}{r} 1.09 \\ 1.03 \\ 1.01 \\ .98 \\ .91 \end{array} $	5. 92 5. 97 5. 88 5. 77 5. 64
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	D	. Panel 20,	aluminum	foil cemen	ted on boa	rd, both su	urfaces (E_w	$=E_{c}=0.03$)			
96 101 98 99 100	Down 45° down Horizontal 45° up Up	$ \begin{array}{r} 44. \\ 43. \\ 43. \\ 43. \\ 5 \\ 42. \\ 8 \\ 42. \\ 7 \end{array} $	$97. \ 4 \\ 92. \ 7 \\ 91. \ 4 \\ 91. \ 3 \\ 91. \ 4$	$21.0 \\ 12.8 \\ 11.4 \\ 10.7 \\ 9.88$	$\begin{array}{c} 22.\ 7\\ 13.\ 2\\ 11.\ 5\\ 10.\ 7\\ 9.\ 93 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.\ 93 \\ .\ 97 \\ .\ 99 \\ 1.\ 00 \\ .\ 99 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.\ 10\ 3.\ 52\ 2.\ 80\ 2.\ 51\ 2.\ 31 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 7. \ 50 \\ 3. \ 71 \\ 2. \ 88 \\ 2. \ 50 \\ 2. \ 21 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.81 \\ .95 \\ .97 \\ 1.00 \\ 1.04 \end{array}$	9.663.562.862.442.17	9.953.712.892.522.32	$\begin{array}{c} 0.\ 97 \\ .\ 96 \\ .\ 99 \\ .\ 97 \\ .\ 94 \end{array}$	5. 24 5. 76 5. 71 5. 71 5. 71 5. 40

Resistances are expressed in deg F per (Btu/hr ft 2)

data indicate that at a mean temperature of 45° F, which was approximately the mean temperature of the board in the panel tests, the conductivity was 0.236, equivalent to a thermal resistance for the board of 6.36 deg F per (Btu/hr ft²).

Measurements were made on the panel with (a) the surfaces of the board in the as-received condition, (b) both surfaces painted with a flat white paint of 0.9 emittance to inhibit air permeation through the board, (c) aluminum foil of 0.03 emittance cemented to the warm surface of the painted board, and (d) aluminum foil of 0.03 emittance cemented to both surfaces.

Table 5 presents the values of R, R', and R/R' for the panel and each of the airspaces, and R for the board.

The values of R for the board in part A of the table show a variation with direction of heat flow, the smallest value being obtained with horizontal heat flow when the difference of elevation of the ends of the test airspace was greatest. The obvious explanation is that the effective resistance of the board was decreased by air circulating between the two airspaces through the board as a result of the unequal weights of unit columns of air in the two spaces. The greater uniformity of R for the board in part B, for the several directions of heat flow,

indicates that air penetration was substantially arrested by the two paint films.

The average value of R for the unpainted board obtained in the hotbox panel tests under conditions in which air circulation through the board was minimal (6.21 for the two horizontal orientations) agreed within about 2 percent with the value (6.36) obtained from the hotplate tests. The average value of R for the painted board in part B (5.98) was slightly less than the average value for the horizontal orientations in part A (6.21) corresponding to conditions of little or no air circulation. The decrease is attributed to paint filling the voids between fibers of the board to a depth of 1/32 to 1/16 in. The values of resistance of the board were substantially independent of the direction of heat flow in parts B and C, and in part D for directions of heat flow other than vertically upward or downward. In the latter case, the resistance was unaccountably about 8 percent lower.

Because of the nature of the board, it was not feasible to measure the emittance of its surfaces either before or after painting. For both cases the surface emittances were taken to be 0.9, yielding an estimated value of 0.82 for the radiation interchange factor, E, of the airspaces for calculating R'. For the spaces made reflective by aluminum foil cemented to the board, the value of E was 0.03, as determined from measurements made on the foil used to surface the board.

Considering the results in parts B, C, and D for the individual airspaces, the average of the R/R'ratios for the 30 cases was 0.99, the extremes being 0.83 and 1.13. For the 15 cases where the airspace was not highly reflective, the average of the R/R'ratios was 1.02; for the 15 highly reflective spaces it was 0.96. The major departures of the R/R'ratio from unity occurred in the cases of downward and upward heat flow, chiefly the former. Comparing the test results directly, the observed resistances for the nonreflective cold airspace in part C agree well with the corresponding values in part B; similarly, those for the reflective warm airspace in part D agree well with the values in part C.

For the panel, the R/R' ratios averaged 0.99, with extremes of 0.93 and 1.03. Because the observed resistance of the board in each test had to be used in calculating R' for the panel, the R/R'ratio should be expected to be nearly unity when the airspaces were not highly reflective and therefore contributed only a small fraction of the total resistance of the panel installation. In parts C and D, the one or two reflective spaces added much to the panel resistance, and even in these cases the agreement of the observed and calculated panel resistances was good.

Comparison of corresponding observed resistances R for the panel in parts B, C, and D of table 5 shows the very substantial increases in insulating effect that resulted when the airspaces adjoining the fibrous insulation were made highly reflective, especially for heat-flow directions other than vertically upward.

The results of the work with this panel are considered to show that the over-all and component resistances for tandem installations of fibrous insulation and reflective or nonreflective airspaces can be calculated with adequate average reliability (i. e., to within less than 10 percent, and considerably better in most cases), if the fibrous insulation and the airspaces are of uniform thickness, and the airspaces are sealed.

b. Flexible Lightweight 1¼-in. Mineral-Wool Blanket With Aluminum-Foil Membrane on Warm Side— Four Methods of Installation

Table 6 presents data for four installations in a 3%-in. panel of a commercial flexible-blanket insulation consisting of 1¼ in. of 0.6 lb/ft³ density mineral wool faced on one side with 0.001-in. aluminum foil. As measured in the guarded hotplate (ASTM C177-45) with the blanket compressed to a thickness of 1 in., the thermal conductivity of the fibrous material was 0.277 Btu/hr ft² (deg F/in.) at 74° F mean temperature. On the basis of a thickness of 1¼ in., this yields an estimated thermal resistance of 4.8 deg F per (Btu/hr ft²) for the blanket at its approximate mean temperature (30° F) in the panel tests.

Measurements were made with the insulation installed in the panel in four different ways considered to be of practical interest, as indicated in table 6.

The panel resistances, R, in table 6 show that the greatest insulating value, for all directions of heat flow, was obtained with the midspace installation A; installation B with the blanket bowed into the space from the warm side was next in effectiveness. Installations C and D gave approximately similar results, except when heat flow was downward. D is considered a less desirable method of installation from the standpoint of possible moisture condensation on the aluminum-foil vapor barrier, because the foil temperature under the framing must approach that of the sheathing applied to the framing.

The blanket resistances were maximal for installation A, in which the fibrous material was uncompressed, and were minimal for installation D, in which the fibrous material, in addition to being compressed near the framing members as in B and C, was further restrained from its full expansion even near the center of the space by the tautness of the foil facing. The resistance of the blanket in installation A for downward heat flow (4.62) agrees within 4 percent with the value (4.8) inferred from the hotplate test.

For a blanket of approximate convex-lens shape (i. e., thicker at the middle than at the edges), the average thermal resistance, over all its area, is less than the apparent resistance obtained when the temperature drop through the blanket, as determined with thermocouples attached to its faces at points midway between the longitudinal framing members (see fig. 2, arrangement E), is divided by the average observed rate of heat flow per square foot of blanket. Thus, the tabulated values of apparent blanket resistance, which were obtained in this way, tend to be a little greater than the actual average or effective resistance of the blanket in the case of installations B, C, and D (especially B and D), in which a convex-lens shape for the fibrous material was most marked. Accordingly, since the R' values for the panels were based on the tabulated values of the blanket resistance, which are greater than the effective values, the R/R' ratios for the panels are necessarily less than unity in these cases. For installations C and D, this effect was somewhat offset by the small observed thermal resistances at the contact between the blanket and the warm and cold faces, respectively, of the panel, which were not allowed for in calculating \hat{R}' .

Considering the R/R' ratios, installation A developed from 88 to 97 percent of the calculated panel insulating value. The departures are chiefly due to the departures from unity of the R/R' ratio for the reflective warm airspace, which nevertheless contributed very substantially to the insulating value of the panel. Installation B, with the blanket bowed into the panel space, developed about 80 percent of the thermal resistance calcu-

 TABLE 6. Thermal resistance of a 3%-in. panel insulated by four methods of installation with a 0.6 lb/ft³ density, 1¼-in. mineral-wool blanket faced on warm surface with aluminum foil

 Resistances are expressed in deg E per (Btu/hr ft 2)

				recordant	ee are enpr	courd m de	s - por (B	<i>ca/m re)</i>					
				Panel			Wa	arm airspa	ee	С	old airspac	æ	Blanket
Test	heat flow	Mean tempera- ture	Temper- ature difference	R	R'	<i>R</i> / <i>R</i> ′	R	R'	R/R'	R	R'	R/R'	R
	$\Lambda.$	Panel 8, f	ibrous blan	ket install	ed at midsj	pace with n	io compress	sion $(E_w =$	$0.03, E_e=0.$.82 estimat	ed)		
32 31 30 34 33	Down 45° down Horizontal 45° up Up	$^{\circ}$ F 34. 7 34. 8 34. 9 34. 7 34. 6	deg F 75. 1 74. 6 74. 6 74. 5 74. 2	9, 43 8, 83 8, 38 7, 70 7, 34	$10.7 \\ 9.75 \\ 8.85 \\ 7.94 \\ 7.59$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.88 \\ .91 \\ .95 \\ .97 \\ .97 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 3.\ 43\\ 3.\ 01\\ 2.\ 66\\ 2.\ 09\\ 1.\ 82 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 4.\ 66\\ 3.\ 88\\ 3.\ 05\\ 2.\ 30\\ 2.\ 06 \end{array}$	0. 74 . 78 . 87 . 91 . 88	$ \begin{array}{r} 1.38 \\ 1.28 \\ 1.20 \\ 1.09 \\ 1.02 \end{array} $	$ \begin{array}{r} 1.39 \\ 1.32 \\ 1.28 \\ 1.11 \\ 1.03 \\ \end{array} $	0. 99 . 97 . 94 . 98 . 99	$\begin{array}{c} 4.\ 62\\ 4.\ 55\\ 4.\ 52\\ 4.\ 53\\ 4.\ 50\end{array}$
	B. Pan	el 4, install	cd over wa	rm side of	studs and j	pushed hal	fway into s	tud spaec	$(E_w = 0.03;$	$E_e=0.82$ es	stimated)		
19 16 18 17	Down Horizonal 45° up Up	$34.8 \\ 34.7 \\ 34.8 \\ 34.6$	$75.\ 6\\73.\ 6\\73.\ 8\\74.\ 2$	$\begin{array}{c} 8.\ 64 \\ 6.\ 83 \\ 6.\ 50 \\ 6.\ 21 \end{array}$	$10.\ 4\\8.\ 70\\7.\ 84\\7.\ 51$	0, 83 , 79 , 83 , 83	$3.75 \\ 2.00 \\ 1.62 \\ 1.35$	4.65 3.16 2.37 2.13	${0.81 \atop .63 \atop .68 \atop .63 }$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.\ 53 \\ .\ 61 \\ .\ 61 \\ .\ 57 \end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{r} 1.42 \\ 1.32 \\ 1.20 \\ 1.09 \end{array} $	0.37 .46 .51 .52	$\begin{array}{c} 4.\ 37\\ 4.\ 22\\ 4.\ 27\\ 4.\ 29\end{array}$
	C. Pa	ncl 5, insta	lled tautly	over warn	n side of stu	ids with fo	il against w	varm surfa	ee plate (E	Ce=0.82 esti	mated)		
22 20 21 23 ^a	Down Horizontal Up Horizontal	$ \begin{array}{r} 34.4 \\ 35.4 \\ 35.2 \\ 35.4 \end{array} $	69, 9 70, 0 70, 6 69, 9	5.53 4.93 4.67 4.93	5.40 4.83 4.68 4.91	$1.03 \\ 1.02 \\ 1.00 \\ 1.00$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.\ 50 \\ 0.\ 50 \\ 0.\ 47 \\ 0.\ 39 \end{array}$			$1.12 \\ .80 \\ .60 \\ .83$	1.49 1.20 1.08 1.19	0.75 .67 .56 .70	3.91 3.63 3.60 3.72
	D. Pa	nel 7, insta	lled over co	old side of s	studs and c	ompressed	with blan	ket against	cold surfa	ce plate (<i>E</i>	w = 0.03		
27 26 24 28 25	Down	34. 0 33. 5 33. 5 33. 5 33. 9	74.170.170.369.168.8	$7.42 \\ 5.42 \\ 4.85 \\ 4.54 \\ 4.32$	$10.0 \\ 6.16 \\ 5.26 \\ 4.84 \\ 4.60$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.\ 74 \\ .\ 88 \\ .\ 92 \\ .\ 94 \\ .\ 94 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 4.\ 36\\ 2.\ 40\\ 1.\ 96\\ 1.\ 73\\ 1.\ 51 \end{array}$	$7.26 \\ 3.44 \\ 2.66 \\ 2.32 \\ 2.08$	$0.60 \\ .70 \\ .74 \\ .75 \\ .73$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.\ 31 \\ .\ 30 \\ .\ 29 \\ .\ 29 \\ .\ 28 \end{array}$			$\begin{array}{c} 2.\ 75\\ 2.\ 72\\ 2.\ 60\\ 2.\ 52\\ 2.\ 52\end{array}$

* Repeat of test 20 with foil surface painted (panel 6).

lated on the basis of equal uniform airspaces on the two sides of the blanket, or about 87 percent of the insulating value of A. Some of the decrease was due to compression of the blanket at the edges; further, the resistance of the cold airspace was seriously reduced, possibly because the airspace was quite nonuniform in thickness, and probably less than $\frac{1}{2}$ in thick at the center. In installation C, there was no intentional airspace between the tautly stretched aluminum-foil membrane of the blanket and the panel face, and accordingly, the panel with this installation had less resistance than with installations A or B. However, there was an observed temperature drop of about 7 deg F from the panel face to the foil in the tests of installation C, which was equivalent to a thermal resistance of about 0.5. A resistance approximately of this magnitude presumably could be expected in field applications similar to C, although if feasible an installation like B would be preferable.

Test 23 was made to duplicate test 20, but with the foil surface painted. The resistance between the panel surface plate and the foil was reduced to 0.39 by this change. The large space formed in installation D made this installation better than or approximately equal to C in insulating effect, in spite of the reduction of blanket thickness and resistance due to constraint by the taut foil. However, in view of the probability of moisture condensation on the foil under the framing, application D is considered less desirable than the others.

c. Commercial 2-in. Mineral-Wool Blanket, Foil-Enclosed and Kraft-Enclosed

Tables 7 and 8 present the data obtained with various applications of a typical nominal 2-in. enclosed blanket insulation in a 7%-in. panel. In table 7, the effects of high and low thermal emittances of the blanket faces are shown; in table 8, tests of the blanket with various modifications of the breather membrane are presented.

Table 7 shows a considerable variation in the observed blanket resistance, R, among the four blanket specimens, ranging from an average of 5.94 for A to 8.79 for D. The thermal conductivity of the fibrous material, as determined by a guarded hotplate measurement, was 0.259 Btu/hr ft² (deg F/in.) at 73.5° F mean temperature, corresponding to a thermal resistance of about 4.0 deg F per (Btu/hr ft²) per inch of thickness, or 8.1 for a 2-in. thickness, at the mean temperatures of the panel tests.

There was considerable variation of the thickness of fibrous material from place to place in the

 TABLE 7.
 Thermal resistance of 7%-in. panels insulated with commercial 2-in. mineral-wool blankets, foil enclosed and kraft paper enclosed

				Panel			w	arm airspa	ice	С	old airspac	e	Blanket
Test	Direction of heat flow	Mean tempera- ture	Temper- ature diffe r ence	R	R'	R/R'	R	R'	R/R'	R	R'	R/R'	R
			A. Pa	nel 9, foil-	enclosed bl	anket agai	nst warm s	surface (E_{σ}	=0.03)				
40 39 41 37 38	Down	$ \overset{\circ}{F} \\ \begin{array}{c} 41.1 \\ 42.6 \\ 43.3 \\ 42.9 \\ 42.7 \end{array} $	deg F 92.3 88.0 88.7 87.4 87.9	$13.\ 1 \\ 9.\ 03 \\ 8.\ 40 \\ 8.\ 11 \\ 7.\ 91$	$16.0 \\ 9.83 \\ 9.00 \\ 8.51 \\ 8.30$	0.82 .92 .93 .95 .95	$\begin{array}{c} 0.\ 28 \\ .\ 28 \\ .\ 27 \\ .\ 25 \\ .\ 21 \end{array}$			$\begin{array}{c} 6.82\\ 2.80\\ 2.18\\ 1.93\\ 1.83\end{array}$	9.973.893.052.582.44	0. 69 . 72 . 71 . 75 . 75	$\begin{array}{c} 6.\ 01 \\ 5.\ 94 \\ 5.\ 95 \\ 5.\ 93 \\ 5.\ 86 \end{array}$
	B. Panel	l 11, blank	et from sam	e roll as A	; installed	with 2-in.	warm and	3½-in. colo	1 airspaces	$(E_w = 0.09;$	$E_c = 0.03)$		
52 51 48 49 50	Down 45° down Horizontal 45° up Up	45. 8 45. 4 45. 5 45. 5 45. 7	98. 3 95. 8 95. 1 95. 3 95. 7	$17.3 \\ 12.0 \\ 10.8 \\ 10.3 \\ 10.1$	$21.7 \\ 13.8 \\ 12.1 \\ 11.5 \\ 11.3$	0.80 .87 .89 .89 .89	3.92 2.53 2.07 1.80 1.50	$5.01 \\ 3.16 \\ 2.55 \\ 2.28 \\ 2.10$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.\ 78 \\ .\ 80 \\ .\ 81 \\ .\ 79 \\ .\ 71 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.81 \\ 2.70 \\ 2.16 \\ 1.90 \\ 1.80 \end{array}$	$10.\ 1\\3.\ 87\\3.\ 02\\2.\ 65\\2.\ 42$	$0.67 \\ .70 \\ .72 \\ .72 \\ .74$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.56\ 6.76\ 6.54\ 6.55\ 6.79\end{array}$
		C. Pa	nel 23, foil-	enclosed b	lanket from	n second ro	ll; installed	d like B (<i>E</i>	$E_w = 0.09; E$	c=0.03)			
115 116 117 118 119	Down	$\begin{array}{c} 38.0\\ 38.1\\ 38.0\\ 37.8\\ 37.9\end{array}$	$87.1 \\83.9 \\83.0 \\82.7 \\83.5$	$ 18.0 \\ 13.0 \\ 12.0 \\ 11.4 \\ 11.5 $	$\begin{array}{c} 22.1\\ 14.6\\ 13.1\\ 12.5\\ 12.6\end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{c} 0.81 \\ .89 \\ .92 \\ .91 \\ .91 \end{array} $	$\begin{array}{r} 4.06\\ 2.66\\ 2.27\\ 1.90\\ 1.63\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c c} 4.75\\3.43\\2.67\\2.34\\2.16\end{array}$	0.85 .78 .85 .81 .75	$\begin{array}{c} 6.\ 70\\ 3.\ 06\\ 2.\ 39\\ 2.\ 10\\ 1.\ 96 \end{array}$	$10.\ 2 \\ 3.\ 89 \\ 3.\ 10 \\ 2.\ 74 \\ 2.\ 50$	0.66 .79 .77 .77 .78	7. 19 7. 25 7. 32 7. 37 7. 94
	D. Panel 28,	commercia	l blanket si	milar to A	, B, and C	but kraft	enclosed; i	' installed lil	ke B ($E_w =$	$0.82; E_c = 0$).86 estimat	ted)	1
137 138 139 140 141	Down 45° down Horizontal 45° up Up	$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	88. 0 87. 7 87. 6 87. 8 88. 6	$ \begin{array}{r} 11.4 \\ 10.8 \\ 10.8 \\ 10.8 \\ 11.1 \end{array} $	$ \begin{array}{c} 11. 4 \\ 10. 8 \\ 10. 8 \\ 10. 7 \\ 11. 1 \end{array} $	$ \begin{array}{c} 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.00\\ 1.01\\ 1.00 \end{array} $	1.02 .95 .93 .87 .83	$\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$ \begin{array}{c} 1.01\\.99\\1.02\\1.01\\1.00\end{array} $	$ \begin{array}{r} 1.57 \\ 1.27 \\ 1.18 \\ 1.18 \\ 1.10 \\ 1.10 \\ \end{array} $	$ \begin{array}{c} 1.55\\ 1.29\\ 1.20\\ 1.14\\ 1.11 \end{array} $	$1.01 \\ .98 \\ .98 \\ 1.04 \\ .99$	8.81 8.58 8.66 8.72 9.19
		E. P:	anel 13, sam	ie as B, wi	ith warm fe	il surface j	painted (E	w = 0.82 est	imated; E.	=0.03)			
62 60 61	Down Horizontal Up	$ \begin{array}{c c} 44.3 \\ 44.5 \\ 44.5 \\ 44.5 \end{array} $	95.3 91.8 92.7	$14.\ 0 \\ 9.\ 23 \\ 8.\ 96$	$17.5 \\ 10.2 \\ 9.77$	0.80 .90 .92	$0.92 \\ .74 \\ .63$	0.97 .88 .82	0.95 .84 .77		9.74 2.95 2.38	0.64 .71 .74	$ \begin{array}{r} 6.82 \\ 6.41 \\ 6.57 \\ \end{array} $
		F.	Panel 14, s	ame as B,	with both	foil surface	es painted	$(E_w = E_c = 0)$	0.82 estima	ted)			
63 64 65	Down Horizontal Up	$\begin{array}{r} 43.8 \\ 44.4 \\ 45.4 \end{array}$	89.5 88.9 90.2	$9.58 \\ 8.59 \\ 8.41$	9, 69 8, 83 8, 77	$0.99 \\ .97 \\ .96$	$0.91 \\ .79 \\ .64$	1.00 .89 .82	$0.91 \\ .89 \\ .78$	$1.56 \\ 1.06 \\ .93$	$ \begin{array}{r} 1.58 \\ 1.20 \\ 1.11 \end{array} $	0.99 .88 .82	7.116.746.84

Resistances are expressed in deg F per (Btu/hr ft²)

several blanket specimens used, as observed upon examination after the tests. Although measurements were made of the thickness of the adjoining airspaces in the various panel installations, the actual thickness of the fibrous material between the blanket membranes could not be ascertained under the test conditions as the panel orientation was changed. The observed blanket resistances for each specimen indicate slightly different effective thicknesses at different pancl orientations. The greater differences in resistance, among the blankets of parts A, B, C, and D, seem attributable to initial compression in the shipped form with variable self-expansion as installed, depending on the constraints imposed by the breather membrane.

The effect of highly reflective blanket surfaces in increasing the insulating value of the application is indicated only partially by comparison of the observed panel resistances, R, for specimens A to F in table 7. The apparent effect shown by this comparison is, in general, less than the real effect, because of the differences in actual blanket resistance—the real effect is shown by adding to a fixed nominal blanket resistance the observed resistances of the airspaces, as taken from the table. The nearest approach to this more appropriate comparison is afforded by the panel resistances of specimens B, E, and F.

The R/R' ratios for the panels were, in general, between 0.89 and 0.95 when one or more panel airspaces had a highly reflective surface, for all directions of heat flow except downward. For this case, panel R/R' ratios were approximately 0.8. When the panel airspaces did not have a highly reflective surface, panel R/R' ratios were nearly unity.

The panel R/R' ratios simply reflect the R/R'ratios for the two individual airspaces. The warm airspace, when it had a highly reflective surface, had R/R' ratios clustering about 0.8, and when it did not have a highly reflective surface, had R/R' values between 0.77 and 1.02. The warm-side foil of this blanket was imprinted over about 15 percent of its area with lettering, the lettered and unlettered areas having measured emittances of 0.30 and 0.06, respectively. This was taken into account in calculating the average value of E for the warm airspace as 0.09; however, because the printed areas had about 5 times the absorptance of the plain foil for the radiant energy emitted by the other side of the airspace, they probably tended to be at a higher temperature, and thus to affect the normal development of convection currents in the space, depending on the airspace orientation and direction of heat flow.

The \hat{R}/R' ratios in table 7 for the cold airspace with an aluminum-foil surface on its warm side were between 0.7 and 0.8 for all heat flow directions except downward, for which the values of R/R'approximated 0.67.

In table 8, specimen C_1 was the same blanket as specimen C, with the breather membrane detached from the nailing flange and installed tautly between the framing members, as shown in detail X of figure 3. For this application, and especially for the downward heat-flow direction, the R/R' ratios for the cold airspace were substantially greater than the corresponding values for specimen C. A similar improvement is noted in the R/R' ratios for the warm airspace for heatflow directions other than downward. These results suggest that irregularities of shape and lower thermal resistance at the flanks of the conventionally installed blanket caused augmentation of convection currents in the adjoining airspaces, thus decreasing their thermal resistance.

Conduction of heat by the foil of the breather membrane where it passes from the nailing strip on the warm side to the cold side of the blanket might be responsible for some part of the effect mentioned above. To investigate this possibility, specimen C_2 in table 8 was prepared with the same blanket as used in C and C₁, with the perforated foil laminate breather reattached to the nailing

 TABLE 8. Thermal resistance of 7%-in. panels insulated with commercial 2-in. foil-enclosed mineral-wool blankets with modifications of the breather membrane

				Tresistan	es are expr	esseu m u	g r per (b	stu/m n 2)					
	Direction of			Panel			Warm airspace, 2 in.			Cold airspace, 3½ in.			Blanket
Test	heat flow	Mean tempera- ture	Temper- ature difference	R	R'	R/R'	R	R'	R/R'	R	R'	R/R'	R
				C. Pan	el 23 (data	from part	C of table 7	7 repeated)					
115 116 117 118 119	Down 45° down Horizontal 45° up Up	° F 38. 0 38. 1 38. 0 37. 8 37. 9	deg F 87. 1 83. 9 83. 0 82. 7 83. 5	18. 0 13. 0 12. 0 11. 4 11. 5	$22. 1 \\ 14. 6 \\ 13. 1 \\ 12. 5 \\ 12. 6$	0. 81 . 89 . 92 . 91 . 91	$\begin{array}{c} 4.\ 06\\ 2.\ 66\\ 2.\ 27\\ 1.\ 90\\ 1.\ 63\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 4.\ 75\\ 3.\ 43\\ 2.\ 67\\ 2.\ 34\\ 2.\ 16\end{array}$	0. 85 . 78 . 85 . 81 . 75	$ \begin{array}{c} 6.70 \\ 3.06 \\ 2.39 \\ 2.10 \\ 1.96 \end{array} $	10. 2 3. 89 3. 10 2. 74 2. 50	0. 66 . 79 . 77 . 77 . 78	7. 19 7. 25 7. 32 7. 37 7. 94
	C ₁ . Pan	el 24, brea	ther remove	ed from bl	anket edges	s of panel 2	23 and stap	led tautly	to framing	$(E_w = 0.09)$; $E_c = 0.03$)		
121 122 123 124 125	Down 45° down Horizontal 45° up Up	$\begin{array}{c} 42.\ 2\\ 42.\ 1\\ 41.\ 8\\ 41.\ 8\\ 41.\ 9\end{array}$	95. 3 91. 7 90. 8 91. 2 91. 6	$ 19.8 \\ 13.9 \\ 12.7 \\ 12.5 \\ 12.5 $	$21.9 \\ 14.9 \\ 13.4 \\ 12.9 \\ 13.0$	0, 90 , 93 , 95 , 97 , 96	$3.89 \\ 2.75 \\ 2.35 \\ 2.06 \\ 1.87$	$\begin{array}{c} 4.\ 62\\ 3.\ 34\\ 2.\ 62\\ 2.\ 30\\ 2.\ 09\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.84 \\ .82 \\ .90 \\ .90 \\ .90 \\ .90 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 8.\ 47\\ 3.\ 36\\ 2.\ 62\\ 2.\ 40\\ 2.\ 16\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 9.\ 78\\ 3.\ 77\\ 2.\ 99\\ 2.\ 62\\ 2.\ 44 \end{array}$	0. 87 . 89 . 88 . 92 . 89	7.47 7.76 7.75 7.99 8.47
		C2. Pa	anel 25, foil	removed a	t edges of l	breather (s	ee note p o	of table 1) ($E_w = 0.09;$	$E_{c} = 0.03)$			
126 127 128 129 130	Down 45° down Horizontal 45° up Up	$ \begin{array}{c} 41.9\\ 41.8\\ 41.9\\ 42.0\\ 42.1 \end{array} $	94. 5 91. 3 91. 1 91. 5 92. 3	$ 18.7 \\ 12.9 \\ 12.2 \\ 12.1 \\ 12.3 $	$22.5 \\ 14.7 \\ 13.3 \\ 12.9 \\ 13.0$	0.83 .88 .92 .94 .95	$\begin{array}{r} 4.09\\ 2.56\\ 2.28\\ 2.00\\ 1.74\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{r} 4.\ 63\\ 3.\ 35\\ 2.\ 61\\ 2.\ 30\\ 2.\ 11 \end{array}$	0.88 .76 .87 .87 .87 .83	$\begin{array}{c} 6.\ 73\\ 2.\ 88\\ 2.\ 36\\ 2.\ 15\\ 2.\ 13 \end{array}$	$10.\ 1 \\ 3.\ 87 \\ 3.\ 08 \\ 2.\ 68 \\ 2.\ 43$	$0.67 \\ .74 \\ .77 \\ .80 \\ .88$	7. 84 7. 50 7. 59 7. 90 8. 48
		C3. F	anel 26, sai	ne as C ₂ b	ut with br	eather end	s sealed to	framing (1	$\Xi_w = 0.09; I$	$C_c = 0.03)$			
132 131 133	Down Horizontal Up	$\begin{array}{c} 41.8 \\ 41.9 \\ 41.9 \\ 41.9 \end{array}$	94. 8 91. 7 92. 3	$18.8 \\ 12.6 \\ 12.4$	$22.\ 5\\13.\ 4\\13.\ 0$	0.84 .94 .95	$3.99 \\ 2.30 \\ 1.77$	4.63 2.63 2.11	0.86 .87 .84	7.00 2.59 2.20	$ \begin{array}{r} 10. \ 0 \\ 2. \ 99 \\ 2. \ 41 \end{array} $	0.70 .87 .91	7. 81 7. 74 8. 48
		C ₄ . Panel	27, perfora	ted foil br	eather repl	aeed by re	flective pa	per breath	er ($E_w = 0.0$	09; $E_c = 0.20$))		
134. 135 136	Down Horizontal Up	$39.9 \\ 40.1 \\ 40.2$	91. 0 88. 2 89. 5	$16.8 \\ 12.1 \\ 12.2$	$ 18.0 \\ 12.6 \\ 12.9 $	0. 93 . 96 . 95	$\begin{array}{c} 4.39 \\ 2.34 \\ 1.76 \end{array}$	4. 95 2. 62 2. 09	0.89 .89 .84	$\begin{array}{c} 4.\ 11 \\ 2.\ 01 \\ 1.\ 68 \end{array}$	$4.75 \\ 2.16 \\ 2.00$	0.87 .93 .84	8.28 7.79 8.77

Resistances are expressed in deg F per (Btu/hr ft²)

strip after the foil had been removed from the flank area (between the arrows shown in detail Y The R/R' ratios for both airspaces of fig. 3). were greater for specimen C_2 than for specimen C for the upward heat-flow directions, indicating a slight improvement when the foil was removed at the flank. The average resistance of the blanket for C_2 (7.86) was about 5 percent greater than for C (7.41), but not significantly different from that for C_1 (7.89), which also did not have aluminum foil passing around the edge of the blanket. However, the \bar{R}/R' ratios for the airspaces, particularly the cold airspace, were in general less for specimen C_2 than for specimen C_1 , suggesting that the greater irregularity of shape of the cold space with specimen C_2 than with C_1 had some effect in lowering its thermal resistance.

For all of the previous tests of this blanket, except C_1 , the breather membrane was not sealed to the framing at the top and bottom, in accordance with ordinary installation practice. For the tests of C_3 , the breather ends of specimen C_2 were sealed to the framing with aluminum tape, thus preventing circulation of air between the fibrous material and the cold airspace except through the minute breather perforations. The R/R' ratio for the cold airspace for horizontal heat flow (for which circulation would be a maximum) was, for C_3 , substantially the same as for C_1 , and greater than the value of 0.77 for other specimens with the reflective breather unsealed at top and bottom. The blanket resistance for specimen C_3 for horizontal heat flow also agreed with that for C_1 and, in general, was greater than the values obtained in the tests with the breather unsealed.

Specimen C_4 had a laboratory-applied breather membrane of kraft paper reflectively coated on the cold side. The measured emittance of the reflective side was 0.20, yielding a cold airspace radiation interchange factor of 0.20. Comparison of the resistance of the cold airspace for specimen C_4 with the values for corresponding heat-flow directions for specimens B, D, E, and F of table 7, and C and C_2 of table 8, shows that the airspace with a reflectively coated paper breather had in general less resistance than a similar space with an aluminum-foil breather, but considerably more resistance than a space without a reflective surface, especially for downward heat flow.

6. Summary of Results

1. Observed insulating values for panels were in agreement with calculated values within 10 percent or better in almost all cases where the airspace conditions conformed to those of the exemplary spaces with which the original data were obtained. (Calculated values for panels containing fibrous insulations were based on observed rather than estimated values of the thermal resistance of the fibrous component.) Significantly wider departures of observed from calculated values for panels were observed as a result of such factors as condensation of moisture on reflective surfaces, lack of uniformity of airspace thickness, air circulation between tandem airspaces, and effects attributed to local high conductance at edges of insulating blankets or radiation from framing members.

2. Condensation of moisture on reflective surfaces decreased the insulating effect of an airspace. The decrease observed ranged from 30 percent for a horizontal airspace with downward heat flow to 10 percent for other orientations. Condensation on a reflective membrane used in a critical position can be avoided by making the membrane adequately vapor permeable.

3. The insulating effect of tandem wedgeshaped airspaces formed by an intermediate oblique highly reflective membrane was materially less than that of airspaces uniformly of the same average thickness. The reduction of thermal resistance varied approximately linearly with the departure of the wedge-shaped airspace from uniformity of thickness. For the tandem wedge-shaped spaces formed by aluminum foil stretched diagonally from the front to back faces of adjacent 2 by 4 studs on 16-in. centers, the observed resistances were 53, 75, and 78 percent of those calculated for tandem uniformly thick spaces formed by a foil membrane midway between the panel faces, when heat flow was downward, horizontal, and upward, respectively.

4. Circulation of air between tandem airspaces through three holes near each end of the dividing aluminum-foil membrane caused reductions of 18 and 12 percent in the insulating effect of the airspaces when they were vertical or at a 45° angle, respectively. The holes were 0.58 in. square, and at each end totaled 1 in.² in area in a membrane 30 in. wide. No significant loss of insulating effect was observed when the airspaces were horizontal.

5. It is shown that minute perforations in a highly reflective aluminum-foil membrane dividing two tandem airspaces, intended to make it vapor permeable, decrease the insulating effect of the membrane as a result of radiation through the apertures. The perforations, in the case described, increase the effective radiation interchange factor of each of the airspaces by an amount approximately equal to twice the fractional area of the apertures. The reduction in airspace resistance from this cause depends on orientation and direction of heat flow, and is estimated to range from about 20 percent for downward heat flow to about 5 percent for upward heat flow for a membrane having 64 perforations per square inch, totaling 1.6 percent of the area. Air circulation through the perforations described had no appreciable effect on the insulating value of the two adjoining airspaces, in any orientation.

6. Tests of tandem airspaces, each 3.8 in. thick and 14.4 in. wide, indicated that the thermal resistance of a thick airspace with one reflective surface may depend to some extent on the position of that surface because of effects due to radiation from the sides of the framing.

7. Comparison of observed and calculated resistances for panels insulated with a board-type fibrous insulation of uniform thickness, without and with reflective surfaces on the board, indicated agreement within 7 percent, and considerably better in most cases. Observed resistances for individual airspaces agreed with the calculated values within 6 percent in 13 of the 15 cases in which aluminum foil was applied to the board insulation.

8. For 7%-in. panels insulated with 2-in. mineral-wool aluminum-foil-enclosed blanket insulation in approximate midspace, observed resistances were within about 10 percent of the calculated values, except for cases of downward heat flow, in which departures of about 20 percent were found. Observed resistances for individual airspaces were in a few extreme cases as much as 30 percent lower than calculated values, the departures being attributed chiefly to the effects of nonuniform thickness and conductance of the blanket as installed. The reduction of thickness and conductance of the blanket was especially great at the flanks near framing members. For the four samples of nominal 2-in. blanket insulation used, observed blanket resistances differed by about 40 percent.

9. Tests with four different applications of a 1¼-in. low-density mineral-wool blanket with aluminum foil on its warmer side showed that applications with the blanket in midspace of the panel, or bowed into the space from the warm side, were materially more effective than those in which it was stretched tautly over the warm or cold faces of the framing members.

The authors acknowledge with appreciation the services of Mervin M. Mosley, who made the majority of the test-panel installations and conducted the panel measurements, and Thomas W. Watson, who measured the thermal conductivity of the fibrous blankets by the guarded hotplate method, and determined the emittance of some of the surfaces of the various airspaces. They also thank James L. Brandt (Aluminum Company of America) for additional emittance determinations.

7. Appendix

7.1. Method of Calculating Airspace Conductances

It is convenient to consider that the transfer of heat between the warmer and the cooler surfaces of an airspace takes place by radiation, and by convection and conduction combined. The heat transfer by radiation depends only upon the absolute temperatures of the surfaces bounding the airspace, and upon a radiation interchange factor that takes account of the geometry of the space and of the emittances of its surfaces. It does not depend on the orientation of the airspace or direction of heat flow. The heat transfer by convection and conduction combined, however, depends on a number of factors, such as the orientation of the airspace and the direction of heat flow, the temperature difference across the airspace, its dimensions, and its mean temperature.

It was postulated that for given airspace surface temperatures, the two components of the total heat transfer are independent of each other, and therefore, that the calculated thermal conductance, or coefficient for the total heat transfer across an airspace by all modes combined, C', can be expressed as the sum of two independent coefficients, as indicated by the equation

$$C' = Eh_r + h_c. \tag{1}$$

The two terms on the right-hand side of eq (1) represent, respectively, the radiation coefficient and the coefficient for combined convection and conduction.

a. Radiation Coefficient

The coefficient for heat transfer by radiation across an airspace, per unit of temperature difference of its surfaces, is given by Eh_{τ} , where E is the radiation interchange factor referred to above and described below, and h_{τ} is obtained (in Btu/hr ft² (deg F)) from the Stefan-Boltzmann law as follows:

$$h_{\tau} = \frac{0.172 \times 10^{-8} (T_1^4 - T_2^4)}{(T_1 - T_2)}$$
$$= 0.00686 \left(\frac{T_m}{100}\right)^3 \text{ approx.}$$
(2)

 T_1 and T_2 are the absolute temperatures (° F+460°) of the warmer and cooler surfaces, respectively, of the airspace, and T_m , the mean temperature of the airspace, equals $\frac{1}{2}(T_1+T_2)$. Values of h_τ for various airspace mean temperatures (expressed in deg F) are given in figure 5.

The radiation interchange factor, E, is calculated by means of the equation

$$\frac{1}{E} = \frac{1}{e_1} + \frac{1}{e_2} - 1, \qquad (3)$$

where e_1 and e_2 are the total hemispherical emittances of the warm and cold surfaces of the airspace. Equation (3) applies rigorously for the case of parallel planes of infinite extent. For parallel facing rectangles of limited area, the direct radiation interchange factor between them be-



FIGURE 5. Linear radiation coefficient for heat transfer across an airspace, for a radiation interchange factor, E, of unity.

comes less than the value given by eq (3) as the spacing between them increases. However, as the spacing increases, reradiation between the faces and side boundaries of an airspace partially offsets the decrease of the factor. Procedure for obtaining the radiation interchange factor between gray source-sink surfaces forming part of an enclosure, with reradiation taken into account, has been given by Hottel.⁴

When the value of E as computed by eq. (3) is small (less than 0.2), it differs very little from the factor obtained by the more elaborate procedure given by Hottel, for airspaces of the dimensions under consideration. For an airspace of long rectangular shape, such as the space between framing members on 16-in. centers, with facing surfaces of high emittance (0.9) spaced 4 in. apart, for which the value of E as computed by eq. (3) would be 0.82, the cited procedure yields a value of about 0.72. For this rather extreme case, the error in resistance introduced by using eq. (3) for computing E would be approximately 10 percent for a space having a total resistance of 0.8 to 1.2 deg F per (Btu/hr ft²), depending on temperatures, orientation, and direction of heat flow. The overall error in computing the insulating effect of a typical wall or section introduced by the above error is negligible from a practical point of view. Thus, for purposes of practical use and simplicity, values of the radiation interchange factor, E, as computed by eq (3), seem adequate.

b. Coefficient for Combined Convection and Conduction

Values of the coefficient for heat transfer by convection and conduction combined $(h_c \text{ in eq } (1))$ had to be determined experimentally.

To do this, 96 heat-transfer measurements were made in the rotatable hotbox apparatus described in this report on a number of 5.4- by 8-ft panels with sheet-metal faces enclosing 1 or 2 tandem airspaces of uniform thicknesses from $\frac{5}{8}$ to $\frac{3}{8}$ in. All of the airspaces had one or more highly reflective surfaces yielding values of E on the order of 0.03. The measurements were made for five different conditions of panel orientation and direction of heat flow: Horizontal, with downward heat flow; 45° from the vertical, with downward heat flow; vertical, with horizontal heat flow; 45° , with upward heat flow; and horizontal, with upward heat flow.

The results, after slight corrections to take account of heat conduction in the wood framing that formed the lateral boundaries of the 32- by 60-in. test airspace located centrally in the panel, yielded experimental values of the total thermal conductance of the airspace or spaces corresponding to the test conditions. Upon subtracting the calculated radiation component, Eh_r , from the total coefficient, values of h_c for particular test conditions were obtained.

Using dimensional analysis, the results were reduced to the form presented in figure 6. A separate curve based on the data is given for each panel orientation and direction of heat flow, using logarithmic coordinate paper. These relate values of the product $h_c l$ to values of θl^3 , for an arbitrarily selected value of 50° F for the mean temperature of the airspace, where l is the thickness of the airspace in inches, and θ is the temperature difference across it, in deg. F. The dashed horizontal line corresponds to the case of conduction only, with no heat transfer by convection; the value of $(h_c l)_{50}$ for this line (0.175) is the thermal conductivity of still air at 50° F as determined by

⁴ W. H. McAdams, Heat transmission, 3d ed., eq (4-33), p. 76 (McGraw-Hill Book Co., Inc., New York, N. Y., 1954).



FIGURE 6. Convection-conduction coefficient for heat transfer across an airspace, for five orientations of the airspace and directions of heat flow.

the trend of the test data at low values of θl^3 .

The effect of the mean temperature of the airspace on the value of h_c depends upon whether convection is a significant factor in the heat transfer. Consideration of the variations with temperature of the properties of air involved in conduction and in natural convection (thermal conductivity, thermal expansion, and kinematic viscosity), indicated the practicability of adjusting values of $(h_c)_{50}$ to values for other moderately different mean temperatures by means of the approximate equations: For $(h_c l)_{50} > 0.3$,

$$(h_c)_t = (h_c)_{50} [1 - 0.001 (t - 50)],$$
 (4a)

and for $(h_c l)_{50} < 0.2$,

$$(h_c)_t = (h_c)_{50} [1 + 0.0017 (t - 50)].$$
 (4b)

For intermediate values of $(h_c l)_{50}$, the temperature coefficient in the above equations is variable, and passes through zero in value, so that mean temperature has little effect on h_c .

To investigate the practical application of eq (1), which was postulated, 50 measurements were made with panels containing one or more airspaces for which the radiation interchange factor E, as computed by eq (3), had values from about 0.2 to 0.76. Values of $(h_c l)_{50}$ were obtained from the results in the same manner as those described above. These values were divided by values of $(h_c l)_{50}$ taken from the curves of figure 6 at the corresponding values of θl^3 . The average value

of the 50 quotients so obtained was 1.009. The limits of the average quotient, determined for a 95-percent confidence interval for a group of 50 values, were found to be 1.028 and 0.989. These limits bracket closely the value 1.000, thereby establishing the practical utility of eq (1).

7.2. Range of Experimental Conditions at Which Convection-Conduction Coefficients Were Determined

The data shown by the plotted points of figure 6 were obtained with airspaces of uniform thickness, with surfaces of moderate flatness and smoothness, and with no leakage of air into or out of the spaces or between spaces where two tandem spaces were used. The average temperature gradient of the surfaces of the test panel bounding the test airspaces, in the direction of its length, was not greater than about 0.2 deg F/ft for each Btu/hr ft² of heat transfer across the airspace.

The test airspaces were approximately 60 in. in height or length, and 32 in. wide; the spaces ranged in thickness from $\frac{5}{8}$ to $3\frac{3}{8}$ in. In the various measurements by which the plotted points were obtained, the temperature difference across a space ranged from 15 to 119 deg F, and airspace mean temperature ranged from 17° to 112° F. The surface emittances of the two facing surfaces of the airspaces, as determined by separate measurements, had values of 0.03 and 0.83, or 0.03 and 0.03.

WASHINGTON, July 19, 1957.

BUILDING MATERIALS AND STRUCTURES REPORTS

[Continued from cover page 11]

BMS38	Structural Properties of Two "Dunstone" Wall Constructions Sponsored by the W. E.	•
BMS39	Dunn Manufacturing Co. Structural Properties of a Wall Construction of "Pfeifer Units" Sponsored by the	10¢
BMS40	Wisconsin Units Co Structural Properties of a Wall Construction of "Knap Concrete Wall Units" Sponsored	10¢
DECA	by Knap America, Inc	*
BMS41 BMS42	Effect of Heating and Cooling on the Permeability of Masonry Walls	*
BMS43	Performance Test of Floor Coverings for Use in Low-Cost Housing: Part 2	
BMS44	Surface Treatment of Steel Prior to Painting	
BMS45	Air Infiltration Through Windows	*
BMS46	Structural Properties of "Scott-Bilt" Prefabricated Sheet-Steel Construction for Walls, Floors, and Roofs Sponsored by The Globe-Wernicke Co	
BMS47	Structural Properties of Prefabricated Wood-Frame Constructions for Walls, Parti-	*
BMS48	Structural Properties of "Precision-Built" Frame Wall and Partition Constructions	
DIAGIO	Sponsored by the Homasole Co.	อธิส
DIVIDES	Stability of Fiber Building Roads as Defarmined by Accelerated Aring	401¢ *
BMS51	Structural Properties of "Tilespete Type A" Floor Construction Sponsored by the	
	Tilacrete O	
BMS52	Effect of Ceiling Insulation Upon Summer Comfort	15¢
BMS53	Structural Properties of a Masonry Wall Construction of "Munlock Dry Wall Brick"	<u>P</u>
	Sponsored by the Munlock Engineering Co.	
BMS54	Effect of Soot on the Rating of an Oil-Fired Heating Boiler	*
BMS55	Effects of Wetting and Drying on the Permeability of Masonry Walls	*
BMS56	A Survey of Humidities in Residences	10¢
BMS57	Kooing in the United States—Results of a Ulestionnaire	47 121
DIVIDOO	Strength of Sol-Soldered Joints in Copper Lubing	10¢.
BMS60	Strangth Absorption and Resistance to Laboratory Freezing and Thawing of Building	
	Brieks Produced in the United States.	
BMS61	Structural Properties of Two Nonreinforced Monolithic Concrete Wall Constructions	
BMS62	Structural Properties of a Precast Joist Concrete Floor Construction Sponsored by the	
BMS63	Moisture Condensation in Building Walls	
BMS64	Solar Heating of Various Surfaces	10¢
BMS65	Methods of Estimating Loads in Plumbing Systems	*
BMS66	Plumbing Manual	40¢
BMS67	Structural Properties of "Mu-Steel" Prefabricated Sheet-Steel Constructions for Walls, Partitions, Floors, and Roofs Sponsored by Herman A. Mugler.	20e
BMS68	Performance Test for Floor Coverings for Use in Low-Cost Housing: Part 3	*
BMS69	Stability of Fiber Sheathing Boards as Determined by Accelerated Aging	10¢
BMS70	Asphalt-Prepared Roll Roofings and Shingles	20ϕ
BMS71	Fire Tests of Wood- and Metal-Framed Partitions	30¢
BIMIS72	Structural Properties of "Precision-Built, Jr." Prelabricated wood-grame wall Con-	*
BMS78	Indentation Characteristics of Floor Coverings	102
BMS74	Structural and Heat-Transfer Properties of "II S. S. Panelbilt" Prefabricated Sheet-	100
	Steel Constructions for Walls, Partitions, and Roofs Sponsored by the Tennessee	20%
BMS75	Survey of Roofing Materials in the North Central States	*
BMS76	Effect of Outdoor Exposure on the Water Permeability of Masonry Walls	*
BMS77	Properties and Performance of Fiber Tile Boards	
BMS78	Structural, Heat-Transfer, and Water-Permeability Properties of Five Earth-Wall	35ĕ
BMS79	Water-Distributing Systems for Buildings	20¢
BMS80	Performance Test of Floor Coverings for Use in Low-Cost Housing: Part 4	25¢
BMS81	Field Inspectors' Check List for Building Constructions (cloth cover 5 x 7½ inches)	40ϕ
BMS82	Water Permeability of Walls Built of Masonry Units	25¢
DIVIDOJ BM SSA	Survey of Receipter Materials in the South Central States	· *
BMS85	Dimensional Changes of Floor Coverings With Changes in Relative Humidity and	
DACOOR	Temperature	*
DWD80	Construction Sponsored by the General Shale Products Corporation	*
BMS87	A Method for Developing Specifications for Building Construction—Report of Sub- committee on Specifications of the Central Housing Committee on Research.	
	Design, and Construction	
BMS88	Recommended Building Code Requirements for New Dwelling Construction With Special Reference to War Housing	

*Out of print.

[List continued on cover page IV]

BUILDING MATERIALS AND STRUCTURES REPORTS

[Continued from cover page III]

BMS89	Structural Properties of "Precision-Built, Jr." (Second Construction) Prefabricated	
BMS90	Wood-Frame Wall Construction Sponsored by the Homasote Co- Structural Properties of "PHC" Prefabricated Wood-Frame Constructions for Walls	
	Floors, and Roofs Sponsored by the PHC Housing Corporation	
BMS91 BMS92	A Glossary of Housing Terms	*
BMS93	Accumulation of Moisture in Walls of Frame Construction During Winter Exposure	*
BMS94	Water Permeability and Weathering Resistance of Stucco-Faced, Gunito-Faced, and	7fr
BMS95	Tests of Cement-Water Paints and Other Waterproofings for Unit-Masonry Walls	30é
BMS96	Properties of a Porous Concrete of Cement and Uniform-Sized Gravel	14= 50
BMS98	Physical Properties of Terrazzo Aggregates	
BMS99	Structural and Heat-Transfer Properties of "Multiple Box-Girder Plywood Panela"	
BMS100	for Walls, Floors, and Roots	
BMS101	Strength and Resistance to Corrosion of Ties for Cavity Walls	*
BMS102 BMS103	Painting Steel Measurements of Heat Losses From Slab Floors	15¢ *
BMS104	Structural Properties of Prefabricated Plywood Lightweight Constructions for Walls,	
DMS105	Partitions, Floors, and Roofs Sponsored by the Douglas Fir Plywood Association	*
BMS106	Laboratory Observations of Condensation in Wall Specimens	. 50 15¢
BMS107	Building Čode Requirements for New Dwelling Construction	*
BMS108 BMS109	Strength of Houses: Application of Engineering Principles to Structural Design	$\frac{15}{704}$
BMS110	Paints for Exterior Masonry Walls	20¢
BMS111 BMS112	Performance of a Coal-Fired Boiler Converted to Oil	
DMB114	Entraining Admixture	15¢
BMS113	Fire Resistance of Structural Clay Tile Partitions	15¢
BMS114 BMS115	A Study of a Baseboard Convector Heating System in a Test Bungalow	20¢
BMS116	Preparation and Revision of Building Codes	20ϕ
BMS117 BMS118	Fire Resistance of Walls of Lightweight Aggregate Concrete Masonry Units	25¢ 25¢
BMS119	Wet Venting of Plumbing Fixtures	25°_{\circ}
BMS120	Fire Resistance of Walls of Gravel-Aggregate Concrete Masonry Units	150
BMS121 BMS122	Physical Properties of Some Samples of Asbestos-Cement Siding	20¢
BMS123	Fire Tests of Wood-Framed Walls and Partitions With Asbestos-Cement Facings	*
BMS124 BMS125	Stone Exposure Test Wall	15¢ 30¢
BMS126	The Self-Siphonage of Fixture Traps	2 0¢
BMS127 BMS128	Effect of Aging on the Soundness of Regularly Hydrated Dolomitic Lime Puttics	$\frac{15}{20}$
BMS129	Fire Endurance of Shutters for Moving-Stairway Openings	10¢
BMS130	Methods and Equipment for Testing Printed-Enamel Felt-Base Floor Covering	156
BMS132	Capacities of Plumbing Stacks in Buildings	$\frac{100}{250}$
BMS133	Live Loads on Floors in Buildings	25c
BMS134 BMS135	Fire Resistance of Concrete Floors	15 <i>é</i>
BMS136	Properties of Cavity Walls	15°
BMS137 BMS138	Influence of the Wash From Bronze on the Weathering of Marble	15ϕ
D 100100.	Floors	20ϕ
BMS139	Studies of Stone-Setting Mortars	25¢
BMS140 BMS141	Fire Endurance of Open-Web Steel Joist Floors With Concrete Slabs and Gypsum	906
DMONIO	Ceilings	20¢
BMS142 BMS143	Fire Tests of Brick Walls	20¢ 35¢
BMS144	Sound Insulation of Wall and Floor Constructions	40¢
BMS145	Supplement to BMS144, Sound Insulation of Wall, Floor, and Door Constructions	_5¢ 20#
BMS146	Plasticity and Water Retentivity of Hydrated Limes for Structural Purposes	15¢
BMS147 BMS149	Effects of Mineral Additives on the Durability of Coating-Grade Roofing Asphalts	$20 \ \pm 15 \ \pm $
BMS149	Combustible Contents in Buildings	20¢
BMS150	Methods of Testing Small Fire Extinguishers	15¢
DIMS191	Surfaces	150

200

*Out of print